Lehigh University Lehigh Preserve

Theses and Dissertations

2017

Three Essays on Health Economics

Jie Peng *Lehigh University*

Follow this and additional works at: http://preserve.lehigh.edu/etd Part of the <u>Economics Commons</u>

Recommended Citation

Peng, Jie, "Three Essays on Health Economics" (2017). *Theses and Dissertations*. 2760. http://preserve.lehigh.edu/etd/2760

This Dissertation is brought to you for free and open access by Lehigh Preserve. It has been accepted for inclusion in Theses and Dissertations by an authorized administrator of Lehigh Preserve. For more information, please contact preserve@lehigh.edu.

Three Essays on Health Economics

by

Jie Peng

Presented to the Graduate and Research Committee

of Lehigh University

in Candidacy for the Degree of

Doctor of Philosophy

in

Business and Economics

Lehigh University

April, 2017

© Copyright by Jie Peng 2017 All rights Reserved

Certificate of Approval

Approved and recommended for acceptance as a dissertation in partial fulfillment of the requirements of the degree of Doctor of Philosophy in Economics.

Dissertation Advisor

Accepted Date

Committee Member:

Muzhe Yang

Mary E. Deily

Seth Richards-Shubik

Yang Wang

Acknowledgment

This thesis could not have been completed without the help and support from many people since the beginning of my graduate study. I sincerely thank all my committee members, my family, and my friends. I would like to express my deepest appreciation to my advisor and committee chair, Dr. Muzhe Yang, for his encouragement, invaluable advice, and necessary push. Excepting for Health Economics Research issues, he also teaches me how to live, what to do, and how to confront challenges. I would also like to express sincere and special thanks to my committee members, Dr. Mary E. Deily, Dr. Seth Richards-Shubik, and Dr. Yang Wang for their excellent guidance and insightful criticism on my research. I truly appreciate their contributions.

I am very thankful to all faculty members at the Department of Economics, Lehigh University, who have provided a steady source of inspiration and encouragement. I am also grateful for the financial support from the Department of Economics, the College of Business and Economics, and Lehigh University. Without the financial support, this research would have been impossible. I am thankful to our department coordinator, Rene Hollinger, for her kind assistance for all sorts of things. I would like to thank my friends and fellow graduate students for their warm support and encouragement.

I owe special thanks to my amazing family, my mom (Ling Yao) and dad (Duowu Peng), my sister (Yi Peng) and brought-in-law (Jianhua Chen) for their love, unconditional support and sacrifice all these years, especially during my toughest time. I would like to thank my lovely daughter, Helen Si. She is the pride and joy of my life. I love her more than anything else, and I appreciate all her warm smile, understanding and support during my Ph.D. studies. A special word of thanks also goes to my husband, Le Si, for the love, encouragement, and inexhaustible

tolerance. It would not be so joyful and happy in my life without him. I thank him for always being supportive of me.

TABLE OF CONTENTS

CERTIFICATE OF APPROVAL	III
ACKNOWLEDGMENT	IV
LIST OF FIGURES	VIII
LIST OF TABLES	VIII
ABSTRACT	
CHAPTER 1: MANIPULATION OF BIRTH TIMING AN	D ITS IMPACT ON HEALTH
AT BIRTH	
1.1 Introduction	
1.2 Previous studies	
1.3 DATA	
1.4 Empirical analysis	
1.4.1 Manipulation of the birth timing	
1.4.2 Nature of manipulation	
1.4.3 Parental characteristics	
1.4.4 Health outcomes	
1.5 ROBUSTNESS CHECK	
1.6 CONCLUSION AND FUTURE DIRECTIONS	
1.7 References	
1.8 TABLES AND FIGURES	
CHAPTER 2: HOW DOES RETIREMENT AFFECT HEA	LTH? EVIDENCE FROM
URBAN PEOPLE IN CHINA	
2.1 INTRODUCTION	
2.2 Previous studies	
2.3 RETIREMENT POLICY IN CHINA	
2.3.1 History	
2.3.2 Modern System for urban employees	

2.4 Data	
2.4.1 Data source	
2.4.2 Variables	
2.5 Empirical Strategy	
2.6 RESULTS AND ROBUSTNESS CHECK	
2.7 Conclusion	
2.8 References	
2.9 TABLES AND FIGURES	
CHAPTER 3: THE EFFECTS OF CHILDHOOD SOCIOECON	OMIC STATUS ON
HEALTH OUTCOMES OF MID-AGED AND THE ELDERLY I	N CHINA: EVIDENCE
FROM THE CHARLS NATIONAL BASELINE SURVEY AND	HEALTH HISTORY
SURVEY	
3.1 INTRODUCTION	
3.2 LITERATURE REVIEW	
3.3 CONCEPTUAL ISSUES AND EMPIRICAL MODELS	
3.3.1 Conceptual issues	
3.3.2 Empirical models	
3.4 DATA AND SAMPLE	
3.5 Results and robustness check	
3.6 Conclusion	
3.7 References:	
3.8 TABLES AND FIGURES	
BIOGRAPHY	

LIST OF TABLES

Table 1.1 Summary statistics - Comparison of Holiday Break and others days in Holiday Season
Table 1.2 Summary statistics - comparison of holiday season and comparison period 45
Table 1.3 Top 30 and bottom 30 days of mean daily number of singleton births throughout the
year
Table 1.4 Days effects on number of singleton births 48
Table 1.5 Holiday break, holiday season, and comparison period 49
Table 1.6 Effects of Holiday Break (HB) on birth numbers in Holiday Season (HS) 50
Table 1.7 Shifting Births: Effects of Holiday Break (HB) on different delivery methods in
Holiday Season (HS)
Table 1.8 Switching Births: Effects of Holiday Season (HS) on different delivery methods in the
combined period of Holiday Season (HS) period and Comparison Period (CHS) 52
Table 1.9 Parental characteristics: Correlation between Holiday Break (HB) and Parental
characteristics in Holiday Season (HS)
Table 1.10 Infant Health outcomes: Effects of Holiday Season (HS) on different delivery
methods in the combined period of Holiday Season (HS) period and Comparison Period (CHS)
Table 1.11 Summary statistics - Comparison of two groups (highly likely to manipulate and
highly unlikely to manipulate babies' birth date)
Table 1.12 Parental characteristics: Correlation between parental characteristics and the behavior
of highly likely to manipulate (HL) babies' birth date
Table 1.13 Infant health outcomes: Correlation between infant health outcome and the behavior
of highly likely to manipulate (HL) babies' birth date
Table 2.1 Brief summary of China retirement policy and pension system
Table 2.2 Summary Statistics 85
Table 2.3 The effect of retirement on physical health 87
Table 2.4 The effect of retirement on Well-being and Mental Health
Table 2.5 The effect of retirement on cognitive functioning 89

9 0
91
92
) 3
94
12
13
14
15
16

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure 1.1 The number of singleton births in December of 2000, 2003, 2007 and 2010 and	their
following January	42
Figure 1.2 Rank of the singleton birth in one year	43
Figure 1.3 Singleton birth by different procedures	44
Figure 2.1 Share of Retirees of all urban male in China	81
Figure 2.2 Density test	82
Figure 2.3 Discontinuity checks for other observed characteristics	83

LIST OF Appendix

ppendix 1:

ABSTRACT

This dissertation studies the short-term infant health effects of manipulation of birth timing, the short-term elderly health effects of retirement and long-run associations between childhood socioeconomic status and health outcomes later in life.

In the first chapter, I assess the impact of the small change of birth timing on infant health at birth, by exploiting a phenomenon in which some parents avoid holiday babies, especially during the holiday season at the end of the year. I focus on all full-term singleton births delivered by mothers without medical problems during pregnancy because newborns' health outcomes are believed to be similar in the traditional full term pregnant period (37 weeks to 41 weeks). Using New Jersey birth certificate data with a baby's exact date of birth and the exact date of the mother's last menstrual period during the years 1989 to 2011, it was estimated that about 207 singleton births per year are moved to an early time from the Christmas break and the New Year's break in the holiday season at the end of the year. Among different delivery methods, I find that induced vaginal and induced C-section deliveries are the two main methods used for the birth timing manipulation. I also find the group of mothers whose babies were born shortly before the holiday break appear to be slightly older, more educated, more likely to be white, more likely to be married, having more prenatal visits and fewer risky behaviors during pregnancy than mothers whose babies born during the holiday break. In addition, birth timing manipulation causes babies to be born before their expected delivery dates, which carries greater health risks, including lower Apgar scores, a lower probability of getting normal Apgar scores (i.e., scores > 7), and a higher probability of having respiratory problems.

In the second chapter, I investigate the short-term effects of retirement on health related outcomes and the mechanisms behind the effects by using a comprehensive, nationally representative sample from the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS). The mandatory retirement policy in China provides a quasi-experimental setting for the identification of the effects of retirement. By focusing on a sharp change in retirement status among males just below and just above the mandatory retirement age 60, and using regression discontinuity models, I show that retirement improves the mental health and well-beings of retirees. Although the effects are not statistically significant, I find retirement still improve the subjective health status and objective physical health of retirees. I further find that paying more attention to one's own health, increased social activities as well as more frequent physical exercises might be the key mechanisms through which retirement improve health and well-beings.

In the third chapter, I also use the CHARLS to estimate the long-term effect of childhood social-economics status (CSES) on several health outcomes of the elderly (people aged 45 to 80) in China. I find that for both men and women, unfavorable childhood life situation is associated with adverse health status in later life. Although those effects are partially mediated through education and adult income status, those effects remain statistically significant when I control for the education and income. I also find long-term CSES effects are stronger for women than for men.

Chapter 1: Manipulation of Birth Timing and its Impact on Health at Birth

1.1 Introduction

Since the 1990s, there have been some notable changes in approaching labor and delivery by physicians and parents. Physician financial incentives, parents' preference, physicians' convenience, unique cultures and educational benefits relative to school entry cutoff date drive the increase of scheduling birth at a time before the natural arrival of the baby, and this increase may be an important reason triggering the increase of induction, simulation and Cesarean section (C-section).

C-section (both elective and non-elective) has become the most common operation for women in American hospitals (Hall, et al., 2010). The overall C-section delivery rates have increased 60 percent from the most recent low of 20.7 percent in 1996 to the high of 32.9 percent in 2009 (Martin et al., 2012), and declined slightly to 32.7 percent in 2013 (Hamilton et al., 2013). These rates have also exceeded the maximum C-section delivery rate of 15 percent, recommended by World Health Organization (WHO) more than one decade ago. At the same time, the rate of induction of labor has more than doubled from 9.6 percent in 1990 to 23.8 percent in 2010 (Osterman and Martin 2014). However, the C-section rates are much lower in other developed countries, such as in 2008 French 18.8 percent, Japan 17.4 percent, Norway 16.6 percent and Netherlands 13.52 percent.¹

¹ Gibbons, L., Beliz án, J. M., Lauer, J. A., Betr án, A. P., Merialdi, M., & Althabe, F. (2010). The global numbers and costs of additionally needed and unnecessary cesarean sections performed per year: overuse as a barrier to universal coverage. World

Because of the dramatic increase of induction and C-section, the average gestational age for singleton births in the United States slightly decreased (Davidoff et al., 2006; Bettegowda et al., 2008). The number of Birth with 40 or more weeks' gestation significantly decreased, and deliveries at 34 to 39 weeks' gestation increased (Davidoff et al., 2006).

What are the consequences of small change in the timing of birth on the neonatal health outcomes? In the past, the period from 3 weeks before until 2 weeks after the estimated date of delivery was considered "term", with the expectation that neonatal outcomes from deliveries in this interval were uniform and good.² Some researchers believe there is an insignificant difference in health outcomes between newborns whose birth dates were changed by elective induction or C-section and those whose birth dates are determined naturally. As a result, they support the use of scheduled delivery without a compelling medical reason through elective induction and elective C-section to satisfy physicians' convenience and parents' preference. Some research has shown that among "term" deliveries average neonatal outcomes still can vary by the timing of delivery even with this 5-week gestational age window: likelihood of adverse outcomes can be U-shaped, with the nadir around 39 weeks through 40 weeks of gestation (Tita et al., 2009; Reddy et al., 2011),³ which suggests that induction and C-section without a compelling medical reason could be associated with greater risk of neonatal respiratory morbidity and mortality. Because physicians' conducting randomized experiments on pregnant

health report, 30, 1-31.

² Gestation in singleton pregnancies lasts an average of 40 weeks (280 days) from the first day of the last menstrual period to the estimated date of delivery. In the past, the period from 3 weeks before until 2 weeks after the estimated date of delivery was considered "term". The new definitions for term deliveries published in the Journal Obstetrics & Gynecology and endorsed in 2013 by the American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists and the Society for Maternal-Fetal Medicine are: Early term: 37 0/7 weeks through 38 6/7 weeks; Full term: 39 0/7 weeks through 40 6/7 weeks; Late term: 41 0/7 weeks through 41 6/7 weeks; Post term: 42 0/7 weeks and beyond.

³ In this paper, 37 weeks of gestation means 37 0/7 - 37 6/7 weeks of gestation, 38 weeks of gestation means 38 0/7 - 38 6/7 weeks of gestation, 39 weeks of gestation means 39 0/7 - 39 6/7 weeks of gestation, 40 weeks of gestation means 40 0/7 - 40 6/7 weeks of gestation, 41 weeks of gestation means 41 0/7 - 41 6/7 weeks of gestation, and 42 weeks of gestation means 42 0/7 - 42 6/7 weeks of gestation.

women are impossible assessing the risks of small change in the timing of birth, without exogenous variation in this small change.⁴

However, holiday season at the end of each year could induce a "natural experiment" for a pregnant woman whose expected date of delivery is around Christmas and New Year's Day.⁵ On the one hand, she may deliver her baby slightly before holiday through elective induction and elective C-section for several reasons.⁶ For example, she does not want her baby to have a "holiday birthday"; she wants her baby to meet other family members before the holiday break; she wants a long post-natal break; she wants to get more tax refund if she can deliver her baby before the last day of a year; she may fear that her physician will not be available on a holiday, and so on. Lisa and Teny (1999) find that increasing the tax benefits by \$500 raises the likelihood of delivering a baby in the last week of December rather than the first week of January by 26.9 percent. Furthermore, some other special dates may also affect parents' decision on when they want their babies to arrive. Lo (2003), Gans and Leigh (2006), Lin et.al (2006) show that parents schedule baby's delivery on auspicious dates and avoid inauspicious birth dates. On the other hand, physicians may also like to shift the timing of birth early to satisfy their time arrangement. Gans et al. (2007) find that deliveries decreased by 1 to 4 percent during the days of the annual obstetricians and gynecologists' conference in Australia and the United States, accompanied by an increase of those before the conference day.

In this study, using New Jersey birth certificate data with baby's exact date of birth and exact date of mother's last menstrual period (LMP) during the years 1989 to 2011, I assess the impact

⁴ It is almost impossible for physicians to randomly choose some pregnant mothers as treatment group and execute elective induction or C-section to them around their estimated timing of delivery.

⁵ Although some parents may plan ahead about getting pregnant to delivery their babies on their favorite date or to avoid their unfavorable date, it is very hard to fortunately conceive on specific date.

⁶ Few physicians want to be pacing the halls on Thanksgiving or Christmas, waiting for a mother to deliver," said Marilyn Curl, CNM, MSN, LCCE, FACCE and president of Lamaze International. Families often can feel stressed about the uncertainty of the baby's arrival and feel it may compromise the celebration of holidays. Some women also fear that their preferred healthcare provider won't be available and will agree to a scheduled early delivery to guarantee that their provider will be there for the birth. http://www.pregnancy.org/article/holidays-put-pressure-women-schedule-early-delivery.

of small change of birth timing on infant health at birth, by exploiting a phenomenon that some parents avoid holiday babies, especially in the holiday season at the end of each year. I focus on all full-term singleton birth delivered by mothers without medical problems during pregnancy. The reason why I only choose full term births is that newborns' health outcomes are believed to be similar in the traditional full term pregnant period (i.e., 37 to 41 weeks), and the reason why I choose singleton births is that multiple pregnancies may increase the risk of certain pregnancy complications.

My results indicate that in New Jersey during the holiday season, about 207 singleton births per year are moved to an early time from the Christmas break and the New Year's break in the holiday season at the end of each year from 1989 to 2011. The average daily number of singleton births during this period is about 295. Here, I define the Christmas break as the period from the day before Christmas Eve to the day after Christmas Day (i.e., December 23rd to December 26th). New Year break is defined as the period from the day before the New Year's Day to the day after the New Year's Day (i.e., December 31st to January 2nd). And holiday season is defined as the period from December 16th to January 5th. I find that induced vaginal and induced C-section delivery are two main methods used for the birth timing manipulation. In addition, I find a slight decrease in birth weight and gestational age among births in days just before the holiday break. This finding suggests that parents manipulate their baby's birth timing during a holiday season probably in response to tax refund benefits, or the convenience for physicians and parents.

I also find that mothers whose babies were born shortly before the holiday break appear to be slightly older, more educated, more likely to be white, married, have more prenatal visits and fewer risky behaviors during pregnancy than mothers whose babies born during the holiday break were. I also find that birth timing manipulation that lets babies be born a little earlier than their expected delivery dates could increase health risks of having lower Apgar scores, a lower probability of getting normal Apgar scores (Apgar scores > 7) and a higher probability of having respiratory problems.⁷ Because those negative short-term health consequences are usually associated with higher health care costs, breastfeeding difficulties, learning and behavioral problems, as well as long-term health outcomes, parents and physicians should carefully evaluate whether scheduling delivery without compelling medical reasons through elective induction and elective C-section is indeed necessary. Policymakers also should pay more attention to the potential negative impact on infant health of scheduling delivery through elective induction and elective C-section.

The rest of the paper is organized as follows. I will discuss previous studies in Section 2, and describe the data in Section 3. Section 4 presents my empirical analysis and results. Section 5 performs robustness checks, and Section 6 concludes.

1.2 Previous studies

When the natural arrivial of the baby would put the baby's or mother's life or health at risk, parents and physicians always change the timing of birth through induction and C-section to lower health risk of newborns and pregnant women. However, even mothers and babies do not have a compelling medical problem to do so, the birth timing manipulation is still performed for a variety of other reasons.

First of all, the birth timing represents some unique pattern. Mathers (1983) analyzes births occurring in Australia and finds birth numbers per day have "seven-day birth cycle". The most births are concentrated on Tuesdays to Fridays and least births on Sundays, which had 26 percent

⁷ Apgar score is a measure of the physical condition of a newborn infant. It is obtained by adding points (2, 1, or 0) for heart rate, respiratory effort, muscle tone, response to stimulation, and skin coloration; a score of ten represents the best possible condition.

fewer births than expected. Gans and Leigh (2008) also find that in U.S. and Australia, about one-third births who would have been delivered on a weekend were delivered on a weekday.

Parents who believe the possible long-term academic gains is more important than the shortterm savings of childcare cost may manipulate the birth timing as a way of early childhood investment. The reason is that older children perform better academically than their younger peers (McEwan & Shapiro 2008, McEwan & Shapiro 2008). Using birth records in Japan, where school entry rule is strictly enforced, Hitoshi (2015) finds that more than 1,800 births a year who would have been delivered in the week before the school entry cutoff date were delivered to the week following the school cutoff date.

Parents and physicians may alter the birth timing because of their preference, convenience, and unique cultures. Using C-section rates from home countries of immigrant mothers in Norway as the measurement of patient preference of delivery, Grytten et al. (2013) find that a substantial share of C-section is due to delivery preferences and the high elective C-sections rate. Gans and Leigh (2012) exploit the particular conflict parents and physicians meet when they bargain over the timing of birth. Parents may not like inauspicious dates like February 29th and April 1st. If these inauspicious dates occur on a Monday or Friday, patients may have a strong preference to give birth on weekend, but the physicians may not want to work on the weekend. Their results show that parents' preference defeats those of physicians in about one-quarter cases, suggesting parents could successfully manipulate the birth timing. Gans and Leigh (2009) find the number of births rose by 12 percent on 1 January 2000, the Millennium. Levy et al. (2011) find that in U.S. on Valentine's Day the spontaneous births increased by 3.6 percent and C-section births increased by 16.9 percent. Almond et al. (2015) find that increased Chinese-

American births on the dates with the lucky number 8 in Chinese culture, such as 8th, 18th, or 28th days of the month, and decreased Chinese-American births on the 4th, 14th and 24th of the month, those dates are considered unlucky in Chinese culture.

Parents and physicians may also manipulate the birth timing due to financial incentives. For physicians, Gruber et al. (1999) find that higher reimbursement fee triggers more C-section deliveries, the C-section procedure is one of the main mechanism of changing the timing of birth. A similar result was found by Grant (2009), his finding indicates that the one percentage point increase in C-section rate from about one-quarter of the original rate is attributed to an additional \$1000 reimbursement for C-section procedure. For parents, Dickert-Conlin and Chandra (1999) find the increased tax benefit rise the probability of having the child in the last week of December rather than the first week of next year. Gans and Leigh (2009) find that in 2004 over 1000 births were moved from June to July to get the \$3000 baby bonus, which is eligible for children born on or after July 1^{st,} 2004 in Australian. This shifting constituting 6 percent of the babies who would have been born in June. They also find the drop in the birth of June was mainly due to fewer C-section and induction procedures in June. And of the rise in births of July, half were C-section births, three-tenths were non-induced vaginal births, and two-tenths were induced vaginal births. All of these studies suggest that parents and physicians manipulate the birth timing because of monetary incentive, personal preference, unique cultures and so on.

Regarding the health concerns, elective induction has been shown to increase the risk of Csection for pregnant women who has never given birth either by choice or for any other reason, to increase in-hospital pre-delivery time and costs (Seyb et al. 1999; Maslow & Sweeny 2000), and in turn C-section increases the probability of maternal mortality and morbidity, the risk of babies' respiratory morbidity, the rate of complications, and the probability of neonatal intensive care unit admissions (Shearer 1993; Levine et al. 2001).

However, there is limited correlational evidence in the medical and economics literature on the relationship between gestational length and health outcomes beyond birth. In addition, for pregnant women without medical reasons, the consequences of a small change in birth timing through elective induction and elective C-section on health have not been clearly assessed. Recent work in economics suggest that the small change of birth timing induced by tax benefits at the end of the year leads to a lower birth weight, a lower Apgar score, and an increase in the probability of being born with a low birth weight (Schulkind and Shapiro. 2014), and children born close to the 2,500-euro universal child benefit cancellation date in Spain suffered significantly higher hospitalization rates in the weeks following birth (Borra et al. 2016).

The first reason why I have limited literature in this area is no randomized trial data comparing infant health outcomes among births from elective induction and elective C-section versus vaginal delivery. It has been difficult to identify and report election induction and elective C-section because those procedures may not be included in hospital coding system or among payer's reimbursable insurance claims is the second reason (Signore and Klebanoff 2008).

This study makes three important contributions to current literature. First, studying data from the 1990s and 2000s, the period in which notes of induction and C-section rates increased dramatically, makes me able to understand how parents' and physicians' react to the incentives of altering birth time. Second, with baby's exact date of birth and exact date of mother's last menstrual period (LMP), I am able to calculate the gestational weeks and then distinguish mothers who have strong incentive to manipulate their baby's birth time from who do not have this behavior. Finally, I am able to access the possible impacts of small birth timing manipulation on infant health at birth. The investigation will have strong implications for making health policies and making birth timing manipulation decision with regard to elective induction and elective C-section.

1.3 Data

My analysis relies on the restricted-access data: Vital Statistics Natality records (birth certificates) for the years 1989 to 2011. The Vital Statistics Natality records are compiled by New Jersey Department of Health and Human Services and cover the universe of birth in New Jersey. These data include records for every birth and each record has information about family demographic characteristics including parents age, education, and marital status; about mother's health and behavior during pregnancy (such as medical risk factors for this pregnancy, prenatal visit information, and behavior of smoking, taking drugs and drinking); about procedures and problems during labor and delivery (delivery method, obstetric procedures, and complications of births), as well as many newborns' health measures including birth weight, congenital malformations, the 1-minute Apgar score, the 5-minute Apgar score, and information on assisted ventilation usage. The two key variables in the confidential version of the data I obtained are the exact date of birth and the first day of Mother's Last Menstrual Period (also called LMP).

I only focus on singleton lower risk term births.⁸ The reason why I focus on the singleton births is that the health risk caused by multiple birth pregnancy will contaminate the health consequences caused by birth timing manipulation through elective induction and elective Csection. The reason why I focus on the lower risk births is that I need to investigate the consequences of elective induction and C-section. I drop all the birth whose mothers have any

⁸ When I analyzed the birth data, I tried to include all births. The results (not shown) are very similar with the results I got from singleton births analysis.

medical risk factors during pregnancy from the sample of my singleton term birth, because the induction and C-section used by those pregnancies are to reduce natural childbirth risk caused by medical risk factors (Cardiac Disease, Diabetes, Renal Disease, Rh sensitization, Genital herpes and so on) on pregnancy. In addition, the reason why I focus on term births is that the expected neonatal health outcomes from deliveries in the term interval are believed uniform and good. So after the pregnancy passes 37 weeks, parents and physicians may manipulate the birth timing for their own reasons. To analyze delivery procedure through which parents manipulate the birth timing, the characteristics of those parents, and health consequences of their babies, I do impose additional restrictions on the sample. First, I limit the sample to mothers between the ages of 20 and 45, because the teen and older mother's delivery decision are potentially complicated by other factors. Second, I limit the sample to families with five or fewer children in order to avoid the idiosyncrasies of especially large families. Finally, I combine 1989 – 2011 (23 years) of birth data provides information on 2.3 million singletons lower risk term births.

Table 1.1 presents descriptive statistics for births of four groups occurring in the holiday season, the period from December 16th to January 5th. Holiday breaks are the Christmas break and New Year break. Here the Christmas break is the period from the day before Christmas Eve to the day after Christmas Day, December 23rd – December 26th. New Year break is the period from the day before New Year's Day to the day after New Year's Day, December 31st – January 2nd. Four groups are singleton term birth, singleton term, and low-risk birth, singleton low-risk birth with gestational ages between 38 weeks to 40 weeks, and singleton low-risk birth with gestational ages between 39 weeks to 40 weeks. For every group, column (1) provides the summary statistics of births on the rest of days except holiday break in the holiday season, column (2) shows the statistics of births on holiday break, while column (3) reports the

difference. For example, the average mother's age who give birth in others days of the holiday season is 0.32 years older than those who give birth in holiday break. A comparison of the sample on the column (3) shows that on average, mothers who do not give birth in holiday break are more likely to be white, older, educated, and have more prenatal visits than mothers who give birth in holiday break. In addition, C-section and induction are more popular in holiday break than in other days of the holiday season. Babies born in others days of holiday appear to be healthier than births in holiday break.⁹

When I estimate the effects of birth timing manipulation on newborns health outcomes, I expand the sample to include a set of comparison period, which is 15 days before Holiday season (December 1st to December 15th) and 15 days after Holiday season (January 6th to January 20th). Table 1.2 provides a summary statistic for births in Holiday Season and in the comparison period. For every panel, column (1) provides the summary statistics of comparison period, column (2) shows the summary statistics of the holiday season, and column (3) reports the difference. Although many differences between Holiday Season and comparison period are smaller than the differences between holiday break and other days of the holiday season, the births in holiday season still appear to be in poor health relative to the births in the comparison period. These health outcome differences may be due to manipulation of birth timing in the holiday season.

⁹ There is the issue of selection in the decision to manipulate birth time. Only low-risk mothers will manipulate the birth timing because of their preference or monetary incentive.

1.4 Empirical analysis¹⁰

1.4.1 Manipulation of the birth timing

Figure 1.1, Figure 1.2, Figure 1.3 and Table 1.3, was made from New Jersey pooled 1989-2011 birth data. Figure 1.1 shows the number of singleton births in December of 2000, 2003, 2007 and 2010 and their following January (I randomly chose these four years from 1989-2011). I observe a trough around Charismas day, a trough around the New Year day, a peak before Charismas day and a peak before the New Year's Day. In addition, it shows strong weekly cycle in the number of birth. More babies are delivered on weekdays and less on weekend.

Using pooled data from 1989 to 2011, I draw Figure 1.2. Every cell represents the average daily number of singleton births in NJ between 1989 and 2011, along with a ranking represented by the intensity of the color. Dark color represents this birthday is more common and vice versa. It indicates a large proportion of babies are born in fall and fewer babies are born in spring and winter. I can find that September clearly has many of the top days, but July and August aren't far behind. It looks like people conceive during all of those Thanksgiving, Christmas, and New Year's parties. The 13th seems to be least common on average. Perhaps that's because many people see that as an unlucky day. In addition, it is clearly shown that around major holidays (July 4th, Thanksgiving, Christmas, New year's day) there fewer babies born. At the end of the year, not only Christmas day but also the day around Christmas day, few singleton births were delivered. The Same situation happens around the New Year's Day. Manipulation of birth timing may be the reason of this difference.

Table 1.3 shows top 30 and bottom 30 days of the mean daily number of singleton births throughout the year. The third least popular birthday falls on Christmas Eve, December 24th,

¹⁰ All my empirical analysis is based on singleton birth. The number of births means the number of singleton birth.

followed by December 25th and January 1st. It's obvious that the least common birthdays fall at the beginning of January, at the end of November, and around Christmas time.

On day's level, to test whether or not different days at the end of and the beginning of the year do have different effects on the number of birth per each day. Using all days in December and January (23 years * 62 days = 1426 days), I design the econometric model as blow:

$$Y_{dy} = \alpha + \beta_j Day(\mathbf{j})_{dy} + \delta_k \sum_{k=1}^{6} Dow(\mathbf{k})_{dy} + Year_y + \varepsilon_{dy} \quad (1)$$

The dependent variable Y_{dy} takes two forms, the daily number of singleton birth for day d in year y and the log transformation of daily number of singleton birth to correct left-skewed distribution. Day(j) is the dummy variable for each day in December and January, and Dow(k) is one of six dummy variables for each day the week. $Year_y$ indicates the series of year trend.¹¹ ε_{dy} is the error term. My interested coefficient is the series of β_j , so I run 1426 (23 years * 62 days = 1426 days) equations to get a group if β_j . Every β_j represent each day's effect on daily number of singleton birth comparing with the average of all other days.

Results of the model (1) are shown in Table 1.4. Panel A and B represent similar results. The coefficients of column December 23th, 24th, 25th, 26th, 31th, January 1st and 2nd are negative and statistically significant at the 1 percent level. However, the coefficients of column December 16th -22nd and 27th - 30th are positive and statistically significant at the 1 percent level, showing more singleton births on these days. For example, the coefficient on column December 25th is negative 101. Since a birth that is moved from this day will increase the number of other days. I calculate the total number of births moved from December 25th by dividing the coefficient of this day by 2. So I estimate that about 50 (=101/2) births were moved from December 25th. In addition, the

¹¹ I allowed the interaction term between the day of week fixed effects and year fixed effects to capture the different day of week effect of each year. These results are very similar.

dependent variable of panel B is the log of the number of births on every day, so about 20 percent births on December 25th were shifted to the earlier time.¹² In general, fewer babies are born in days around Christmas day and in days around the New Year's Day, and more babies are born before these days around Christmas day and before these days around the New Year's Day. This pattern is consistent with what shown in Figure 1.3 (the line shows the mean daily number of births over the mean number of birth in the holiday season by different delivery methods.)

Two reasons may explain why holiday effects at the end of the year and beginning of the following year on the number of births extend beyond just two days (Christmas and the New Year's Day). First, many companies and federal department adjust their Christmas holiday and the holiday of New Year's Day when these two days fall on weekends. It means that a day off usually is observed on Monday (if the holiday falls on Sunday) or Friday (if the holiday falls on Saturday). Second, some people including pregnant women take annual leave during the Christmas and New Year Period.

Based on the results of the model (1), I choose the related windows shown in Table 1.5 to do the following analysis. Here holiday break is consisting of the Christmas break and New Year break. the Christmas break is the period from the day before Christmas Eve to the day after Christmas Day, December $23^{rd} - 26^{th}$. New Year break is the period from the day before New Year's Day to the day after New Year's Day, December 31^{st} – January 2^{nd} . Holiday season is the holiday period at the end of the year and the beginning of the following year, December 16^{th} – January 5^{th} . The comparison period is 15 days before the holiday season and 15 days after the holiday season, December 1^{st} – December 15^{th} and January 6^{th} – January 20^{th} .

¹² I suppose that the majority way of this movement is moving forward, because moving delivery date afterward is difficult to execute for pregnant mothers.

On day's level, to test the entire holiday break effect on the birth number, I use below econometric model (2). *HB* is the dummy variable indicating all days on holiday break.

$$Y_{dy} = \alpha + \beta * HB + \delta_k \sum_{k=1}^{6} Dow(\mathbf{k})_{dy} + Year_y + \varepsilon_{dy}$$
(2)

Table 1.6 shows the results of the model (2). Column 1 represents the results of all singleton low-risk term births, and other columns show the results of subgroups by different delivery procedures. Comparing the number of births in holiday break and the number of births in other days of the holiday season (Panel 1), the coefficient of holiday break is negative 59 for all births. This indicates that the total number of births moved from the holiday break to early days in the holiday season is about 207 (7*59/2 = 207). The dependent variable of Panel B in table 1.6 is log number of birth. The coefficient of holiday break is negative 0.214. I divide it by two and then convert it from log points to percentage points. I find that about 11.29 percent babies who would have been born in the holiday break were manipulated to delivery on others days before the holiday break.

1.4.2 Nature of manipulation

Figure 1.2 (part 1 and part 2) decomposes the ratio of the daily number of birth to an average birth number by different birth procedures in December and January. The jump up and down patterns, which are similar to part 2 of Figure 1.2, clearly shows that births delivered by each procedure are less in holiday break and more in days before holiday break (Christmas and the New Year break), with the most significant decrease in induced vaginal births and on induced C-section births.

To understand the determinants of the manipulation of birth timing occurred at the end of the year, I try to figure out two different types of manipulation: "shifting" and "switching" on individuals' level, which is originally presented by Schulkind and Shapiro (2014). Shifting is defined as a movement of birth timing but keeping the method of delivery unchanged. For example, having a birth before the the Christmas break than it would have, but the type of delivery is unchanged. Switching is defined as a change in the method of delivery. For instance, changing the delivery method from vaginal to C-section to have a baby a little early to avoid Christmas day. The birthing timing can only be shifted, be switched, or both shifted and switched. The regressions take two forms:

$$BP_{i} = \alpha + \beta * HB + \delta_{k} \sum_{k=1}^{6} Dow(\mathbf{k})_{dy} + Year_{y} + \varepsilon X_{i} + County_{i} + \varepsilon_{i} \quad (3)$$
$$BP_{i} = \alpha + \beta * HS + \delta_{k} \sum_{k=1}^{6} Dow(\mathbf{k})_{dy} + Year_{y} + \varepsilon X_{i} + County_{i} + \varepsilon_{i} \quad (4)$$

First, limiting all births between December 16th and January 5th (holiday season), I use model (3) to determine the manipulation of "shifting". Then, limiting all births between December 1st and January 20th (holiday season and comparison period), I use model (4) to determine the manipulation of "switching".

The dependent variable, BP_i , is the set of indicator variables for different delivery procedures, such as C-section, vaginal, induced C-section, non-induced C-section, induced vaginal and non-induced vaginal delivery. For example, BP_i equals to one if the birth procedure is C-section and zero otherwise. *HB* of equation (3) is the dummy variable indicating all days on holiday break. *HS* of equation (4) is the dummy variable indicating all days on holiday season. X_i is a vector of parents and child characteristics includes indicators for whether this mother is black or white; four mother education categories (<12, high school, some college, and college or more); mother age categories (20-24, 25-34, 35+); indicators for smoking, drug, alcohol, and prenatal visits during pregnancy; indicators for birth order; indicators for the number of children in this family; and an indicator for male child. *County_i* captures county fixed effects. The interested coefficient is β , which measures the likelihood of having a certain type of delivery in holiday break relative to this type in other days in holiday season.

Table 1.7 and 1.8 separately shows the estimates of the model (3) and (4) for different delivery procedures. Panel A shows the results of the babies who are all full term (37 weeks - 41 weeks) singleton low-risk births, whose mothers are between the ages of 20 and 45, whose families with five or fewer children, and whose mothers have any medical risk factors for this pregnancy. To get panel B, I only keep the gestation of 38 weeks - 40 weeks from panel A, and keep the gestation of 39 weeks - 40 weeks to get panel C. The coefficient on HB, displayed in column (1) of Table 1.7, can be interpreted as the effect of HB on the likelihood of a holiday break C-section in holiday season. For Panel A, HB is associated with approximately a 2.1 percentage point decrease in the probability of C-section births in holiday break. An analogous estimate for vaginal and induction are displayed in Column (3) and Column (4). HB is associated with a 2.11 percentage point increase in the probability of vaginal births in holiday break, and with a 4.75 percentage point decrease in the probability of induced births in holiday break.

Then, I estimate the regression (3) by four mutually exclusive delivery procedures: inducted C-section, non-induced C-section, induced vaginal, and non-induced vaginal. Results are shown in column (4)-(7) of Panel A of table 1.7, I estimate that HB is associated with about a 4.75 percentage point, 0.743 percentage point, 1.36 percentage point, 3.99 percentage point decrease in the probability of induction, induced C-section, non-induced C-section, and induced vaginal births in holiday break. Correspondingly, HB is associated with about a 6.1 percentage point

increase in the probability of a non-induced vaginal in holiday break, which is the closest proxy I have for a spontaneous, non-scheduled birth. This finding confirms the possibility that pregnant women may be able to control the timing of spontaneous births in somehow.¹³ Even though I restrict the sample to Panel B, and C, the magnitude of these effects does not change significantly. So, these results suggest that scheduling C-section and induction are two most possible channels through which parents manipulate the birth timing to deliver babies earlier.

To examine whether any of the changes in the timing of birth can be attributed to the manipulation of "switching", I investigate whether holiday season is correlated with the likelihood of having a certain type of delivery in holiday season relative to a comparison period. The regression takes the model (4), where I extend the sample to include the births on comparison period. It is important to note that those parents who have babies on comparison period have less incentive of avoiding holiday babies. So ε_k is our coefficient of interest; it measures whether specific delivery births are more likely in holiday season compared to in comparison period. The results are showed in table 1.8. For all delivery methods, the coefficients in each Panel are small and statistically insignificant. This imply that parents manipulate the timing of birth to avoid holidays at the end of the year not by changing the delivery methods, but by schedule C-section and induction earlier. This scheduled induction result in the increase induced vaginal births and induced C-section births. Thus, the effects on newborns' health outcome in the following analysis are considered to be primarily the results of changing the timing of the births and not changing the type of delivery.

¹³ Gans & Leigh (2009) find that the non-induced vaginal births rose after the introduction of baby bonus. Levy et al. (2011) find that for spontaneous births, there were a 5.3 percent decrease on Halloween and a 3.6 percent increase on Valentine's Day.

1.4.3 Parental characteristics

In this part, I want to figure out the relationship between higher or lower socioeconomic status (SES) that parents belong to and the behavior of the birth timing manipulation, and also the relationship between health-related behavior and the behavior of the birth timing manipulation. There are two concerns about this relationship. The first one is that higher-SES parents are more likely to have private health insurance than lower-SES parents, so they are more able to affect the birth timing. Second, since many health insurance companies do not cover elective induction and elective C-section, higher-SES parents might afford those higher bills. Third, parents who are more likely to move their baby's birth date to earlier days before holiday break might also have better prenatal care and better health-related behaviors during pregnancy. I regress parent's characteristics, the situation of prenatal care, and health-related behaviors on *HB* (holiday break), controlling day of week, year and county fixed effects. The model (5) is:

$$Parents_{i} = \alpha + \beta * HB + \delta_{k} \sum_{k=1}^{6} Dow(\mathbf{k})_{dy} + Year_{y} + County_{i} + \varepsilon_{i}$$
(5)

Table 1.9 represents the results of the model (5). It appears that parents whose children were born shortly before the holiday break are slightly older; more likely to be educated, be white, be married; and less likely to be Hispanic. In addition, they have a higher probability of having prenatal visits, have a higher number of total prenatal visits, and have less risk behavior (smoking and taking drugs) during pregnancy. These results are consistent with my hypothesis that parent who manipulates their baby's birth date to days shortly before holiday breaks at the end of the year are more likely to be higher SES.

1.4.4 Health outcomes

I pay attention to some health consequences of birth time manipulations, such as gestational age at birth, birth weight, Apgar score and the usage of the ventilator. Gestation is an important outcome I need to investigate because it presents how long the fetus growing in utero. Gestation is the duration of the children's birth date and the mother's last menstrual period (LMP).¹⁴ If parents manipulate baby's birth timing to a little bit early time before the expected due date, I can forecast that the average gestation weeks will be slightly decreased. Apgar is a quick test on baby's Appearance, Pulse, Grimace, Activity and Respiration at 1 and 5 minutes after birth. For each category, the infant is given a score of 0, 1 or 2. The scores are added up and the total sum is their Apgar score, and the score between 7 and 10 is generally considered normal. Apgar is also an important indicator of infant's overall health situation. Of course, birth weight can even reflect the future health situation. Furthermore, birth timing manipulation may increase the probability of having immature lung and respiratory problem, and then increase the probability of using ventilation.

To assess how a small and elective change of birth timing affect infant health outcomes in short term, I use regression model (4) with infant health outcomes as the dependent variable. I compare health outcomes of birth in the holiday season with health outcomes of birth in the comparison period (15 days before the holiday season and 15 days after the holiday season). The reason why I do not compare health outcomes of births in holiday break and those in other days of the holiday season is that I want to avoid sample selection problem. For example, two babies are all due on December 25th. Baby one would weight 3200g on December 25, but baby two would only weight 2600g on December 25. Suppose the birth time of baby one may be

¹⁴ Last menstrual period (LMP) is an important variable helping us to calculate gestation. And gestation is related to birth time manipulation behavior and many other health outcomes. However, getting confidential information of LMP and birth date from public data or survey date is very difficult.

manipulated by elective C-section to December 20 and baby one's birth weight will become to 3000g (5 days forward). If I compare the birth weight of baby one, who was shifted, with the birth weight of baby two who was not shifted. I may conclude that manipulation of birth timing makes baby bigger (3200 g is greater than 2600g). However, the fact is that baby one is smaller because of manipulation of birth timing (baby one's birth weight changed from 3200g to 3000g). So I compare health outcomes in the holiday season and in comparison period to eliminate selection bias.

Panel A of Table 1.10 displays the health results for all full-term singleton birth. It shows that babies born in holiday season are associated with shorter gestation, lower birth weight, and lower Apgar 5 score. On average, babies born in holiday season have a 0.0195-week decrease in gestation weeks relative to the comparison period. This effect, on average, is about 0.14 day (3.28 hour) reduction in gestation per child born in the holiday season (not just those who are shifted), and this reduction is corresponding to the 4.97-gram birth weight drop. Babies gain approximately 225 grams per week in the final trimester of pregnancy. 4.97-gram drop in birth weight is about 0.15 percent of the mean birthweight 3351 gram. In addition, 5 minutes Apgar score and the likelihood of getting normal 1 minute Apgar score are less for those babies who born slightly before the holiday break. As I narrow down my sample to babies whose mother is a low-risk mother, and to births whose gestation is between 39 weeks to 40 weeks, the effect on birthweight become statistically insignificant, but the probability of using ventilation greater than 30 minutes increased. Although the magnitude of these statistically significant effects is small, I should know that they are driven by a small number of births whose birth dates are successfully shifted. The related health cost and medical cost may be very large.

1.5 Robustness check

In this part, using a great deal of information about pregnancy and delivery methods in New Jersey Vital Statistics records, I try to figure out which mother is highly likely to manipulate her baby's birth time. Then I directly test the relationship between birth timing manipulation and parents' characteristics and estimate the health effects of birth timing manipulation on newborns.

First of all, I choose the group of all low-risk term birth, because only parents who believe their babies are healthy in the uterus and will be healthy when delivered may consider manipulating their baby's birth timing to slightly early days by reason of holidays at the end of the year. In other words, to exclude the effects of concerns about medical problems on decision making of delivery methods, I only keep term birth whose mothers have fewer health problems during pregnancy. To get this group, from entry sample I drop all births whose mothers have any medical risk factors, such as diabetes, renal disease, cardiac disease, genital herpes, incompetent cervix, for this pregnancy. I drop some birth with some complications of labor and/or delivery, such as prolonged labor (>20 hrs.), seizures during labor, breech, cephalopelvic disproportion, anesthetic complications fetal distress and etc. Then I keep birth whose mother may have the incentive to manipulate the birth timing. Incentive means if any day of holiday break is in expectant mother's expected term delivery period (37 weeks to 41 weeks), this expectant mother may love to avoid holiday babies.

From above restricted sample, I choose all non-induced vaginal births as my control group based on the delivery procedure, because the non-induced vaginal birth is the closest proxy for spontaneous and non-scheduled birth without any manipulation of birth timing. From remaining birth (non-induced C-section, induced C-section, and induced vaginal birth), I drop repeat Csection birth, because in many cases vaginal delivery is not recommended after C-section. Furthermore, I drop those whose birth date is later than their expected due date, because passing the due date (the 280th day after last menstrual period or the day at fully 40 weeks) is an important reason for physicians to suggest induction and/or C-section. Then the remaining births are my treatment group. Their timing of birth is highly likely to be manipulated to avoid holiday breaks at the end of the year. I need to clarify that mothers on my treatment group are not sure to change their baby's birth timing, but they are higher likelihood to alert their baby's birth timing due to holiday breaks at the end of the year.

Table 1.11 presents the summary statistics for the control group, in which babies are all noninduced vaginal birth, and for treatment group, which includes all birth whose birth timing are highly likely to be manipulated. Panel A are all birth satisfying the setting of my treatment and control group. Panel B and Panel C are under the restriction of birth date. Panel B restricts the birth date to December 1st – January 20th, which are combined period of the holiday season and comparison period. Similarly, Panel C restricts the birth date to December 16th – January 5th (Holiday season period). It shows that parents on treatment group are slightly older, higher educated, having more prenatal visits, and having fewer risk behaviors on pregnancy. It also presents that babies on control group have slightly higher Apgar scores, and have a lower likelihood of getting the aid of ventilation. Even I narrow down the window of birth date to Panel B and C, those differences between two groups present the similar pattern.

To investigate the relationship between parents' characteristics and parents' manipulation behavior, and the relationship between babies' health outcomes and parents' manipulation behavior. I use below two models. The *HL_manipulate* indicates the treatment group in which baby's birth timing are highly likely to be manipulated.

$$Parents_{i} = \alpha + \beta * HL_manipulate + \delta_{k} \sum_{k=1}^{6} Dow(k)_{dy} + Year_{y} + County_{i} + \varepsilon_{i}$$
(6)
$$Health _Outcomes_i = \alpha + \beta * HL_manipulate + \delta_k \sum_{k=1}^{6} Dow(k)_{dy} + Year_y + \lambda_i X_i + County_i + \varepsilon_i$$
(7)

Table 1.12 represents the results of the model (6). In the treatment group, mothers are about one year older than mothers in control group; fathers are about 0.63 years older; mothers have about 0.4 more years of education, and fathers have about 0.3 more years of education. In addition, parents are less likely to be Hispanic, to have risk behaviors on pregnancy, and more likely to have prenatal visits. Again, all panels (narrow down the window of birth date to Panel B and C) with different birth date restrictions show a similar pattern.

Table 1.13 displays the results of the model (7). Apgar and ventilation usage are my interested health outcomes of newborns. Columns (1) and (2) show that the behavior of highly likely to manipulate birth timing is associated with a decreased 1 minute Apgar score and a decrease in the likelihood of getting a normal minute Apgar score. Converting the results of Column (1) to the point estimate suggesting that babies whose birth timing are highly likely to be manipulated have 0.31 percent, 0.35 percent, 0.53 percent decrease in average 1 minute Apgar score for Panel A, B, and C. In addition, Columns (3) shows that the 5 minute Apgar scores of the newborn is also negatively affected by the behavior of manipulation birth timing. Although the likelihood of getting normal 5 minute Apgar score is a little bit higher for babies on treatment group, they are statistically insignificant. In addition, Column (5), (6), and (7) suggests that the probability of getting the aid of ventilation is higher for births on treatment group, in which babies' birth timing are highly likely to be manipulated. Evaluating the point estimate of Column (5) shows that 0.088 and 0.097-point increase of the probability of using any ventilation for panel A and B at 90 percent significant level. Because ventilation usage is very rare, converting the point change showed on Column (5) to percentage change, the corresponding effects are 54.8 percent and 60.43 percent increase. Although the effect of "highly likely to manipulate" on

ventilation usage greater than 30 minutes and on ventilation usage less than 30 minutes are statistically insignificant, the positive point estimates suggest an increased probability of using ventilation.

These results again confirm my conclusion drawn from the previous main analysis, under which I compare the newborns' average health outcomes in the holiday season and in the comparison period. The higher-SES parents might be more able to affect their children's birth time, and manipulation of birth timing without any medical problems will negatively affect the infant's health consequences.

1.6 Conclusion and future directions

Scheduling births without any medical reasons has become more and more common all over the world. To satisfy parents and physicians' preference and convenience, some parents and physicians schedule to let them happen before the natural determined dates, using elective induction or elective C-section. However, the effects of a small reduction on gestational length on newborns' health outcomes have not been fully examined. Holiday season at the end of the year could be thought as a "natural experiment" for pregnant women whose expected due dates are around Christmas day or New Year's Day. Analysis on the effects of the holiday season helps me assess the infants' health costs if mothers without any medical problems during pregnancy alter their babies' birth timing in the holiday season.

Using restricted-access New Jersey birth data from 1989 to 2011, I estimate that in New Jersey about 207 singleton births per year are shifted from the Christmas break and the New Year's break to a slightly early time. This shift is mainly driven by the change in delivery procedures, that is the increased use of elective C-section and elective induction. Among the

reduction in singleton low-risk births during the holiday break, 44 percent were C-section births, and 34 percent were induced births. Further dividing the drop by four mutually exclusive delivery methods, I estimate that about 11.5 percent induced C-section, 5.6 percent non-induced C-section, 16.7 percent induced vaginal, and 4.4 percent non-induced vaginal births are shifted to an early time from the holiday breaks at the end of a year. The results suggest that induced C-section and induced vaginal delivery are two main methods used for manipulating the birth timing.

The individual-level analysis indicates that mothers whose babies were born shortly before the holiday break appear to be slightly older, more educated, more likely to be white, married, and having more prenatal visits than mothers whose babies were born during the holiday break. My findings show that the average gestation age and birth weight are lower for births in the holiday season than births in the comparison period. In addition, Apgar scores, the likelihood of getting normal Apgar scores, and the probability of getting the aid of ventilation are also affected by the small change of birth timing.

As the induction and C-section rate continues to rise, parents and physicians should carefully compare the costs and benefits of birth timing manipulation even when mothers and fetus do not have medical problems. Policymakers should take into account the health costs of elective induction and elective C-section. More empirical studies on the long-term health effects of birth timing manipulation by elective induction and elective C-section are also needed.

1.7 References

Almond, D., Chee, C. P., Sviatschi, M. M., & Zhong, N. (2015). Auspicious birth dates among Chinese in California. Economics & Human Biology, 18, 153-159.

Althabe, F., Sosa, C., Belizán, J. M., Gibbons, L., Jacquerioz, F., & Bergel, E. (2006). Cesarean Section Rates and Maternal and Neonatal Mortality in Low-, Medium-, and High-Income Countries: An Ecological Study. Birth, 33(4), 270-277.

American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. (2013). ACOG committee opinion no. 561: Nonmedically indicated early-term deliveries. Obstetrics and gynecology, 121(4), 911.

American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists. (2013). Definition of term pregnancy. Committee Opinion N °579. Obstet Gynecol, 122, 1139-40.

Bettegowda, V. R., Dias, T., Davidoff, M. J., Damus, K., Callaghan, W. M., & Petrini, J. R. (2008). The relationship between cesarean delivery and gestational age among US singleton births. Clinics in perinatology, 35(2), 309-323.

Bettes, B. A., Coleman, V. H., Zinberg, S., Spong, C. Y., Portnoy, B., DeVoto, E., &Schulkin, J. (2007). Cesarean delivery on maternal request: obstetrician–gynecologists' knowledge, perception, and practice patterns. Obstetrics & Gynecology, 109(1), 57-66.

Borra, C., González, L., & Sevilla, A. (2016). Birth Timing and Neonatal Health. The American Economic Review, 106(5), 329-332.

Davidoff, M. J., Dias, T., Damus, K., Russell, R., Bettegowda, V. R., Dolan, S., ...&Petrini, J. (2006, February). Changes in the gestational age distribution among US singleton births: impact on rates of late preterm birth, 1992 to 2002. In Seminars in perinatology (Vol. 30, No. 1, pp. 8-15). WB Saunders.

Gans, J. S., Leigh, A., & Varganova, E. (2007). Minding the shop: The case of obstetrics conferences. Social Science & Medicine, 65(7), 1458-1465.

Gans, J. S., & Leigh, A. (2008). What Explains the Fall in Weekend Births?. mimeo.

Gans, J. S., & Leigh, A. (2009). The millennium bub. Applied Economics Letters, 16(14), 1467-1470.

Gans, J. S., & Leigh, A. (2012). Bargaining Over Labour: Do Patients Have Any Power? Economic Record, 88(281), 182-194.

Grant, D. (2009). Physician financial incentives and cesarean delivery: new conclusions from the healthcare cost and utilization project. Journal of health economics, 28(1), 244-250.

Gruber, J., Kim, J., & Mayzlin, D. (1999). Physician fees and procedure intensity: the case of cesarean delivery. Journal of health economics, 18(4), 473-490.

Grytten, J., Skau, I., & Sørensen, R. (2013). Do mothers decide? the impact of preferences in healthcare. Journal of Human Resources, 48(1), 142-168.

Hall, M. J., DeFrances, C. J., Williams, S. N., Golosinskiy, A., & Schwartzman, A. (2010). National hospital discharge survey: 2007 summary. Natl Health Stat Report, 29(29), 1-20.

Jain, L., & Eaton, D. C. (2006, February). Physiology of fetal lung fluid clearance and the effect of labor. In Seminars in perinatology (Vol. 30, No. 1, pp. 34-43). WB Saunders.

Levine, E. M., Ghai, V., Barton, J. J., & Strom, C. M. (2001). Mode of delivery and risk of respiratory diseases in newborns. Obstetrics & Gynecology, 97(3), 439-442.

Levy, B. R., Chung, P. H., & Slade, M. D. (2011). Influence of Valentine's Day and Halloween on birth timing. Social Science & Medicine, 73(8), 1246-1248.

Lo, J. C. (2003). Patients' attitudes vs. physicians' determination: implications for cesarean sections. Social Science & Medicine, 57(1), 91-96.

Madar, J., Richmond, S., & Hey, E. (1999). Surfactant-deficient respiratory distress after elective delivery at 'term'. Acta Paediatrica, 88(11), 1244-1248.

Martin JA, Hamilton BE, Osterman MJK, et al. Births: Final data for 2012. National vital statistics reports; vol 62 no 9. Hyattsville, MD: National Center for Health Statistics. 2013. Available from: http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nvsr/nvsr62/nvsr62_09.pdf

Mathers, C. D. (1983). Births and perinatal deaths in Australia: variations by day of week. Journal of epidemiology and community health, 37(1), 57-62.

Maslow, A. S., & Sweeny, A. L. (2000). Elective Induction of Labor as a Risk Factor for Cesarean Delivery Among Low - Risk Women at Term. Obstetrics & Gynecology, 95(6, Part 1), 917-922.

McEwan, P. J., & Shapiro, J. S. (2008). The benefits of delayed primary school enrollment discontinuity estimates using exact birth dates. Journal of human Resources, 43(1), 1-29.

Osterman, M. J., & Martin, J. A. (2014). Recent declines in induction of labor by gestational age. NCHS data brief, (155), 1-8.

Reddy, U. M., Bettegowda, V. R., Dias, T., Yamada-Kushnir, T., Ko, C. W., & Willinger, M. (2011). Term pregnancy: a period of heterogeneous risk for infant mortality. Obstetrics & Gynecology, 117(6), 1279-1287.

Seyb, S. T., Berka, R. J., Socol, M. L., & Dooley, S. L. (1999). Risk of cesarean delivery with elective induction of labor at term in nulliparous women. Obstetrics & Gynecology, 94(4), 600-607.

Schulkind, L., & Shapiro, T. M. (2014). What a difference a day makes: Quantifying the effects of birth timing manipulation on infant health. Journal of health economics, 33, 139-158.

Shearer, E. L. (1993). Cesarean section: medical benefits and costs. Social Science & Medicine, 37(10), 1223-1231.

Signore, C., & Klebanoff, M. (2008). Neonatal morbidity and mortality after elective cesarean delivery. Clinics in perinatology, 35(2), 361-371.

Tita, A. T., Landon, M. B., Spong, C. Y., Lai, Y., Leveno, K. J., Varner, M. W., ... & Mercer, B. M. (2009). Timing of elective repeat cesarean delivery at term and neonatal outcomes. New England Journal of Medicine, 360(2), 111-120.

World Health Organization. Appropriate technology for birth. Lancet 1985; 2 (8452): 436-7

Zhang, X., & Kramer, M. S. (2009). Variations in mortality and morbidity by gestational age among infants born at term. The Journal of pediatrics, 154(3), 358-362.

1.8 Tables and Figures



Figure 1.1 The number of singleton births in December of 2000, 2003, 2007 and 2010 and their following January

The dotted line represents the singleton birth number. The solid line shows the average birth number on Monday, Tuesday, Wednesday, Thursday, Friday, Saturday and Sunday using pooled data from 1989 to 2011.



Figure 1.2 Rank of the singleton birth in one year

Every cell represents the average number of babies born in NJ between 1989 and 2011. The darker, the more common days. And the lighter, the less common days.



Figure 1.3 Singleton birth by different procedures

The line shows the mean daily number of births over the mean number of birth in the holiday season by different delivery methods. The data come from polled 1989 - 2011 birth data.

	Term +	Low risk	+ [37, 4	42]	Term +	Low risk	x + [38, 4	40]	Term + 1	Low risk -	+ [39, 40)]
Variables	Other	Holiday	D:00		Other	Holiday	D:66		Other	Holiday	D:66	
	days	Break	DIII	•	day s	Break	DIII	•	day s	Break	Diff	•
mother_age	29.80	29.58	0.22	***	29.90	29.64	0.26	***	29.84	29.55	0.29	***
mother_edu	13.79	13.68	0.11	***	13.83	13.71	0.12	***	13.84	13.71	0.13	***
% mother_married	77.03	76.24	0.79		77.75	76.24	1.51	**	78.08	76.78	1.30	*
% mother_black	13.26	14.28	-1.03	**	13.13	14.64	-1.52	***	12.66	14.32	-1.65	***
% mother_white	75.87	74.52	1.35	**	75.52	73.80	1.73	***	76.42	74.63	1.79	***
% mother_hispanic	19.22	20.19	-0.97	*	19.33	20.20	-0.87	*	19.09	19.66	-0.57	
% mother_asian	8.36	8.48	-0.13		8.74	8.87	-0.13		8.36	8.40	-0.04	
% mother_alcohol	1.37	1.22	0.15		1.22	1.19	0.03		1.28	1.21	0.07	
% mother_tobacco	7.30	7.95	-0.65		7.11	7.72	-0.61	*	7.02	7.72	-0.70	*
% prenatal_visits	99.56	99.46	0.10		99.62	99.50	0.12		99.66	99.52	0.14	
prenatal_visits_number	10.98	10.89	0.09	**	10.94	10.88	0.06		11.03	10.95	0.08	*
father_age	32.62	32.41	0.20	***	32.71	32.52	0.19	**	32.68	32.43	0.25	**
father_edu	13.85	13.77	0.08	**	13.89	13.80	0.09	**	13.89	13.79	0.10	**
% boy	50.52	50.30	0.22		50.48	50.40	0.08		49.90	49.70	0.20	
number of children	1.78	1.77	0.01		1.79	1.78	0.02		1.78	1.76	0.02	
							0.00					
% c section	17.14	15.51	1.63	***	16.76	14.96	1.80	***	16.62	15.08	1.54	***
% vaginal	81.90	83.47	-1.57	***	82.32	84.13	-1.81	***	82.42	83.99	-1.58	***
% induction	17.47	12.40	5.07	***	16.17	11.27	4.90	***	16.57	11.62	4.95	***
% induced c section	3.54	2.82	0.72	***	3.01	2.37	0.64	***	3.24	2.59	0.65	**
% non induced c section	13.59	12.67	0.92	**	13.75	12.57	1.17	**	13.38	12.48	0.89	*
% induced vaginal	13.78	9.46	4.32	***	13.03	8.81	4.21	***	13.21	8.93	4.28	***
% non induced vaginal	68.03	73.88	-5.85	***	69.22	75.18	-5.97	***	69.13	74.92	-5.79	***
Gestational age	39.30	39.26	0.04	***	39.15	39.16	-0.01		39.49	39.50	-0.01	*
Birth weight	3409.49	3395.77	13.72	**	3407.81	3397.54	10.28	*	3445.20	3438.67	6.53	
ap gar 1	8.52	8.52	0.00		8.53	8.54	0.00		8.52	8.53	-0.01	
% apgar1 >= 7	96.39	96.42	-0.03		96.60	96.66	-0.06		96.41	96.60	-0.19	
apgar5	9.05	9.05	0.00		9.05	9.06	-0.01		9.05	9.06	-0.01	
% apgar5 $>= 7$	99.69	99.69	0.01		99.71	99.72	0.00		99.70	99.69	0.01	
% ventilation < 30	0.12	0.12	-0.01		0.11	0.07	0.04		0.13	0.05	0.09	*
% ventilation >= 30	0.11	0.11	0.00		0.11	0.10	0.01		0.12	0.09	0.03	
% Any ventilation	0.22	0.23	-0.01		0.22	0.17	0.05		0.25	0.14	0.11	
% RDS	0.07	0.07	-0.01		0.06	0.07	-0.01		0.06	0.06	0.00	
Ν	37,948	15,385	53,333		28,467	11,743	40,210		21,916	9,049	30,965	

Table 1.1 Summary statistics - Comparison of Holiday Break and others days in Holiday Season

Holiday Season (**HS**) is the period of [12/16, 1/5].

Holiday Break (HB) consists of period of [12/23, 12/26] and period of [12/31,01/02].

*** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

	Term + Low	/ risk		Term + Low	7 risk + [3	8, 40]	Term + Low	/ risk + [3	9, 40]
Variables	Compariso	Holiday	Diff	Compariso	Holiday	Diff	Compariso	Holiday	Diff
	n Period	season	DIII.	n Period	season	Dill.	n Period	season	DIII.
mother_age	29.81	29.74	0.07 *	29.92	29.82	0.09 **	29.89	29.76	0.13 ***
mother_edu	13.77	13.76	0.01	13.80	13.80	0.00	13.82	13.80	0.02
% mother_married	77.52	76.80	0.72 **	77.74	77.31	0.43	78.20	77.70	0.50
% mother_black	13.33	13.56	-0.22	13.43	13.57	-0.14	12.86	13.14	-0.29
% mother_white	75.72	75.48	0.24	75.22	75.02	0.20	76.19	75.90	0.30
% mother_hispanic	18.95	19.50	-0.56 *	19.05	19.58	-0.54 *	18.65	19.25	-0.60 *
% mother_asian	8.35	8.39	-0.04	8.69	8.78	-0.09	8.43	8.37	0.06
% mother_alcohol	1.30	1.33	-0.02	1.25	1.21	0.04	1.28	1.26	0.02
% mother_tobacco	7.31	7.48	-0.17	7.10	7.29	-0.19	6.96	7.23	-0.27
% prenatal_visits	99.58	99.54	0.05	99.62	99.58	0.04	99.63	99.62	0.01
prenatal_visits_numbe	10.99	10.95	0.04 *	10.96	10.92	0.04	11.05	11.01	0.05
6.4	22.62	22.56	0.07 *	20.72	22.66	0.07	22.70	22 (1	0.00 *
father_age	32.63	32.56	0.07 *	32.73	32.66	0.07	32.70	32.61	0.09 *
father_edu	13.84	13.83	0.01	13.86	13.86	0.00	13.88	13.86	0.02
% boy	50.79	50.46	0.33	50.99	50.46	0.53	50.09	49.84	0.25
number of children	1.79	1.78	0.01 *	1.80	1.79	0.02 **	1.79	1.77	0.01 *
% c section	16.94	16.67	0.27	16.23	16.24	0.00	16.39	16.17	0.22
% vaginal	81.99	82.36	-0.37	82.74	82.85	-0.11	82.49	82.88	-0.39
% induction	15.84	16.01	-0.17	14.58	14.74	-0.16	15.11	15.12	-0.01
% induced c section	3.47	3.33	0.13	2.90	2.83	0.07	3.15	3.05	0.10
% non induced c section	13.46	13.32	0.14	13.33	13.41	-0.08	13.23	13.12	0.12
% induced vaginal	12.24	12.54	-0.29	11.58	11.80	-0.21	11.85	11.96	-0.11
% non induced vaginal	69.65	69.72	-0.07	71.06	70.96	0.10	70.55	70.82	-0.27
Gestational age	39.29	39.29	0.00	39.16	39.15	0.01 *	39 50	39 50	0.01 *
Birth weight	3410 53	3405 54	4 99 *	3407.24	3404 81	2.43	3444.15	3443 29	0.86
an gar 1	8.52	8.52	0.01	8.54	8.53	0.01	8.53	8.52	0.01
% apgar1 >= 7	96.63	96.40	0.23 *	96.82	96.62	0.20	96.65	96.47	0.18
angar5	9.06	9.05	0.00	9.06	9.05	0.01 *	9.06	9.05	0.01 *
% an gar $5 \ge 7$	99.69	99.69	0.00	99.72	99.71	0.01	99.73	99 70	0.03
% ventalation < 30	0.13	0.12	0.01	0.13	0.10	0.03	0.15	0.11	0.04
% ventalation ≥ 30	0.08	0.11	-0.02	0.06	0.10	-0.04 *	0.06	0.11	-0.06 **
% Any ventalation	0.00	0.23	-0.01	0.00	0.20	-0.01	0.00	0.22	-0.02
% RDS	0.08	0.07	0.01	0.07	0.07	0.00	0.07	0.06	0.01
N	53,333	79,928	133,261	40,210	61,157	101,367	30,965	40,279	71,244

Table 1.2 Summary statistics - comparison of holiday season and comparison period

Holiday Season (**HS**) is the period of [12/16, 01/05].

Comparison Period of Holiday Season (**CHS**) consists of the period of [12/01, 12/15] and the period of [01/06, 01/20]. They are fifteen days before and fifteen days after Holiday Season (**HS**).

*** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

Top 3	0 days				Botton	n 30 da	ys		
Birth	date n Day	Mean daily number of births	Ratio to average daily birth	Rank	Birth Month	date Day	Mean daily number of births	Ratio to average daily birth	Rank
7	7	350	1 13	1		13	204	0.05	30
0	15	340	1.15	2		3	294	0.95	20
7	15	338	1.10	3	12	10	297	0.95	29
9	9	336	1.09	4	2	13	292	0.94	20 27
9	28	336	1.00	5	12	6	292	0.94	26
8	10	336	1.00	6	12	30	292	0.94	20 25
9	27	335	1.00	7	2	19	291	0.94	23 24
7	10	334	1.00	8	4	1	290	0.94	23
9	18	334	1.08	9	1	13	290	0.94	22
9	17	333	1.07	10	1	9	288	0.93	21
9	22	333	1.07	11	10	30	288	0.93	20
7	8	333	1.07	12	11	29	288	0.93	19
9	21	333	1.07	13	11	22	286	0.92	18
9	14	333	1.07	14	11	24	285	0.92	17
6	30	333	1.07	15	11	13	285	0.92	16
9	23	333	1.07	16	2	29	283	0.91	15
7	28	333	1.07	17	11	23	279	0.90	14
6	28	333	1.07	18	12	31	279	0.90	13
7	20	332	1.07	19	11	28	277	0.89	12
9	10	332	1.07	20	10	31	277	0.89	11
7	1	332	1.07	21	11	26	275	0.89	10
8	18	332	1.07	22	11	27	271	0.87	9
9	29	332	1.07	23	12	23	271	0.87	8
7	14	331	1.07	24	12	26	266	0.86	7
8	9	331	1.07	25	11	25	264	0.85	6
9	20	331	1.07	26	1	2	259	0.84	5
7	6	330	1.06	27	7	4	255	0.82	4
8	12	330	1.06	28	12	24	239	0.77	3
9	13	330	1.06	29	1	1	224	0.72	2
7	27	330	1.06	30	12	25	194	0.63	1

Table 1.3 Top 30 and bottom 30 days of mean daily number of singleton births throughout the year

Notes: The ratio to the average is the average number of singlton births on a given day divided by average singleton births across all days. Therefore, a value of 1.10 presents a 10 percent increase in daily births compared to the yearly average. Mean daily singleton births during 1989 - 2011 are 316. The days relative to our Holiday Season are indicated by boldface. The data comes from pooled 1989 - 2011 birth data.

	00	C	(5)	(7)	(2)	(9)	E	(8)	6	(10)	
	(1)	(7)		(+)	(c)	(0)	(\cdot)	(0)	(α)	(01)	
Variable	Dec	Dec	Dec	Dec	Dec	Dec	Dec	Dec	Dec	Dec	
	16th	17th	18th	19th	20th	21st	22nd	23rd	24th	25th	5
Panel A: Dependent Var	iable is the n	umber of b	irth								
	18.64***	14.73***	19.13***	20.63***	25,40***	19.04***	3.958	-23,93***	-56,17* **	-101.0***	
Number of birth	-4.24	-4.199	-4.539	-4.427	-5.602	-4.686	-2.753	-5.201	-7.487	-9.23	
Observations	1.426	1.426	1.426	1.426	1.426	1.426	1.426	1.426	1.426	1.426	
R-squared	0.705	0.704	0.705	0.705	0.706	0.705	0.703	0.706	0.719	0.756	
Panel B: Dependent Var.	iable is ln(nı	umber of bi	-th)								
	0.0644***	0.0502^{***}	0.0578 * * *	0.0662^{***}	0.0799***	0.0627 * *	0.0211^{**}	-0.0785***	-0.201***	-0.411^{***}	
In(Number of birth)	-0.0151	-0.0148	-0.0159	-0.0139	-0.0192	-0.0162	-0.0106	-0.0195	-0.0282	-0.0347	
Observations	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	
R-squared	0.705	0.704	0.705	0.705	0.706	0.705	0.704	0.706	0.719	0.769	U
	(11)	(12)	(13)	(14)	(15)	(16)	(17)	(18)	(19)	(20)	(21)
Variable	Dec	Dec	Dec	Dec	Dec	Dec	Jan	Jan	Jan	Jan	Jan
	26th	27th	28th	29th	30th	31st	1st	2nd	3rd	4th	5th
Panel A: Dependent Var.	iable is the n	umber of b	irth								
Minther of birth	-28.09***	10.42^{**}	20.10^{***}	15.19***	20.28***	-14.93***	-71.35***	-35.96***	-3.421	10.42^{**}	4.975
	-5.657	-4.097	-5.404	-4.26	-5.138	-5.141	-9.734	-5.64	-4.878	-4.977	-4.168
Observations	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426
R-squared	0.707	0.703	0.705	0.704	0.705	0.704	0.73	0.71	0.703	0.703	0.703
Panel B: Dependent Var	iable is ln(nı	umber of bii	-th)								
(ما سن مع من ما مستمام سال	-0.0966***	0.0349^{**}	0.0657***	0.0537***	0.0678^{***}	-0.0484***	-0.265***	-0.128***	-0.00577	0.0296^{*}	0.0259*
In(INUMBER OF DIFUE)	-0.0208	-0.0156	-0.017	-0.0145	-0.0164	-0.0177	-0.0371	-0.0227	-0.0173	-0.0169	-0.0145
Observations	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426	1,426
R-squared	0.707	0.704	0.705	0.705	0.705	0.704	0.731	0.71	0.703	0.704	0.704
Notes: Reuslts of equatio	in (1). This re-	gression is	on day's lev	el.							
Sample includes all full ter	rm with low r	isk singleto	n births. Day	y of week dı	ummies and	year dummie	s are contr	olled in the r	egression.		
Robust standard errors in	n parentheses										
*** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * ₁	p<0.1										

 Table 1.4 Days effects on number of singleton births

48

Table 1.4 Days effects on number of sin

Terms							Dec	embei	L										ſ	Inua	ý		
Holiday Break (HB)									23 2	34 22	5 26					31	1	2					
Holiday Season (HS)		16	17	18	19	20	21	22	23 2	3	5 26	27	28	29	30	31	1	2	3	4	5		
Comparison Period (CHS)	12/1-12/15																					1/6 - 1/20	

Table 1.5 Holiday break, holiday season, and comparison period

Table 1.5 Holiday break, holiday season, and comparison period

Effects of Holiday Break	(HB) on birth	numbers in]	Holiday Seas	on (HS)				
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(1)	(8)
VARIA BLES	All Birth	C-section	Vaginal	Induction	Induced C-section	Non- induced C- section	Induced Vaginal	Non- induced Vaginal
Panel A: Reuslts of equa	tion (2) Depe	endent Varial	ole is the nun	ther of birth				
HB	-59.40***	-26.47***	-29.96***	-20.20***	-4.227***	-22.29***	-15.95***	-14.02***
	(4.479)	(2.436)	(2.508)	(1.614)	(0.594)	(2.283)	(1.288)	(1.776)
Number of birth moved	207	93	105	71	15	62	56	50
R-squared	0.823	0.828	0.824	0.831	0.743	0.800	0.812	0.865
Panel B: Reuslts of equa	tion (2) Depe	andent Varial	ble is ln(Num	ber of birth)				
HB	-0.214***	-0.355***	-0.160***	-0.530***	-0.422***	-0.349***	-0.563***	-0.0890***
	(0.0167)	(0.0322)	(0.0138)	(0.0430)	(0.0567)	(0.0346)	(0.0482)	(0.0114)
Shared of birth moved	11.29%	19.42%	8.33%	30.34%	23.49%	19.07%	32.51%	4.55%
R-squared	0.823	0.821	0.827	0.816	0.738	0.798	0.792	0.865
Observations	483	483	483	483	483	483	483	483
Notes: This regression is	on days level							

Table 1.6 Effects of Holiday Break (HB) on birth numbers in Holiday Season (HS)

Robust standard errors in parentheses. Day of week dumnies and year dumnies are controlled in the regression. *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.01

50

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(-)
VARIABLES	C-section	Vaginal	Induction	Induced C-section	Non-induced C-section	Induced Vaginal	Non-induced Vaginal
Panel A: Teri	m + LR						D
HB	-2.107***	2.114^{***}	-4.750***	-0.743***	-1.359***	-3.989***	6.099***
	(0.00479)	(0.00486)	(0.00486)	(0.00242)	(0.00444)	(0.00440)	(0.00592)
Mean	16.67%	82.36%	16.01%	3.34%	13.33%	12.53%	69.72%
N	42,475	42,475	42,475	42,475	42,475	42,475	42,475
Panel B: Teri	n + LR + [38, 40]	-					
HB	-2.479***	2.471***	-4.791***	-0.792***	-1.687***	-3.977***	6.446^{***}
	(0.00549)	(0.00556)	(0.00544)	(0.00261)	(0.00514)	(0.00495)	(0.00676)
Mean	16.24%	82.85%	14.74%	2.83%	13.41%	11.80%	70.96%
Z	32,290	32,290	32,290	32,290	32,290	32,290	32,290
Panel C: Teri	n + LR + [39, 40]	-					
HB	-2.165***	2.276^{**}	-4.698***	-0.699**	-1.466**	-3.992***	6.260^{***}
	(0.00626)	(0.00634)	(0.00629)	(0.00313)	(0.00582)	(0.00569)	(0.00771)
Mean	16.17%	82.88%	15.12%	3.05%	13.12%	11.96%	70.82%
N	24,706	24,706	24,706	24,706	24,706	24,706	24,706

Table 1.7 Shifting Births: Effects of Holiday Break (HB) on different delivery methods in Holiday Season (HS)

51

parentheses. I report percentage point effects for binary dependent variables.

*** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

Switching Bir ¹ Season (HS) p	ths: Effects of H eriod and Compe	oliday Season arison Period	(HS) on differe (CHS)	nt delivery me	thods in the comb	ined period of	. Holiday
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)
VARIABLES	C-section	Vaginal	Induction	Induced C-section	Non-induced C-section	Induced Vaginal	Non-induced Vaginal
Panel A: Term	t + LR						
HS	-0.286	0.355	0.295	-0.166	-0.116	0.409	-0.107
	(0.00230)	(0.00233)	(0.00239)	(0.00120)	(0.00212)	(0.00217)	(0.00285)
Mean	16.83%	82.13%	15.91%	3.41%	13.41%	12.36%	69.68%
Z	105,420	105,420	105,420	105,420	105,420	105,420	105,420
Panel B: Term	0 + LR + [38, 40]	1					
SH	-0.0217	0.0841	0.216	-0.0861	0.0692	0.305	-0.228
	(0.00259)	(0.00263)	(0.00265)	(0.00127)	(0.00242)	(0.00241)	(0.00323)
Mean	16.68%	82.35%	14.64%	2.87%	13.36%	11.67%	71.02%
Z	80,716	80,716	80,716	80,716	80,716	80,716	80,716
Panel C: Term	(+ LR + [39, 40]						
SH	-0.123	0.245	0.174	-0.0805	-0.0395	0.264	-0.0241
	(0.00296)	(0.00300)	(0.00306)	(0.00150)	(0.00275)	(0.00279)	(0.00370)
Mean	16.30%	82.64%	15.12%	3.11%	13.19%	11.89%	70.66%
N	62,002	62,002	62,002	62,002	62,002	62,002	62,002
Notes: Reuslts	of equation (4).	This regressio	n is on individu	al level. All reg	gressions include	county, birth	order,

Table 1.8 Switching Births: Effects of Holiday Season (HS) on different delivery methods in the combined period of Holiday Season (HS) period and Comparison Period (CHS)

*** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

interaction term between the day of week and the year, and parents demographic variables. Robust standard errors in

parentheses. I report percentage point effects for binary dependent variables.

Parental characte	eristics : Co	rrelation be	etween Holi	day Break ((HB) and Pa	arental cha	racteristics	s in Holiday	7 Season (HS	()			
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(1)	(8)	(6)	(10)	(11)	(12)	(13)
VARIABLES	Mother's edu	Father's edu	Mother's age	Father's age	Black	White	Hispanic	Married	Prenatal vis it	# of Prenatal visits	Drug	Tobacco	Alcohol
Panel A: Term + 1	LR												
Other days in HS	-0.116***	-0.106***	-0.238***	-0.183**	0.977**	-1.477***	1.397^{***}	-1.011^{**}	-0.0722	-0.0745*	0.247 * *	0.621^{*}	-0.0857
	(0.0314)	(0.0332)	(0.0608)	(0.0748)	(0.00403)	(0.00503)	(0.00460)	(0.00500)	(0.000865)	(0.0415)	(0.00109)	(0.00319)	(0.00139)
Mean	13.76	13.83	29.74	32.56	13.56%	75.48%	19.50%	76.80%	99.54%	10.95	0.60%	7.48%	1.33%
N	50,673	47,297	52,010	49,122	51,871	51,871	51,655	51,744	50,542	50,542	43,446	51,307	51,275
Panel B: Term +	LR + [38, 4(lı.											
Other days in HS	-0.134***	-0.132***	-0.274***	-0.180**	1.375^{***}	-1.484**	1.251^{**}	-1.920***	-0.103	-0.0453	0.327^{***}	0.677^{*}	-0.0361
	(0.0358)	(0.0380)	(0.0698)	(0.0854)	(0.00466)	(0.00585)	(0.00529)	(0.00572)	(0.000937)	(0.0467)	(0.00125)	(0.00362)	(0.00158)
Mean	13.80	32.66	29.82	13.86	13.57%	75.02%	19.58%	77.31%	99.60%	10.92	0.61%	7.30%	1.21%
N	38,213	35,776	39,209	37,128	39,103	39,103	38,954	39,000	38,097	38,097	33,020	38,704	38,674
Panel C: Term + 1	LR + [39, 4(lı											
Other days in HS	-0.177***	-0.161***	-0.353***	-0.288***	1.591^{***}	-1.707***	1.373 * *	-2.123***	-0.0605	-0.0801	0.220	0.834^{**}	-0.0879
	(0.0408)	(0.0433)	(0.0790)	(0.0967)	(0.00524)	(0.00658)	(0.00597)	(0.00651)	(0.00101)	(0.0529)	(0.00135)	(0.00409)	(0.00182)
Mean	13.80	13.86	29.76	32.61	13.14%	75.90%	19.25%	77.70%	99.62%	11.01	0.54%	7.23%	1.26%
N	29,432	27,597	30,199	28,625	30,115	30,115	30,006	30,037	29,370	29,370	25,245	29,791	29,769
Notes: Reuslts of	equation (5)). Robust sta	and ard erroi	rs in parentl	heses.								

ð : È 1 Do Í É 2 É ć do lot Table 1.9 Demontol of

I report percentage point effects for binary dependent variables. *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

Table 1.9 Parental characteristics: Correlation between Holiday Break (HB) and Parental characteristics in Holiday Season (HS)

Infant Hea (HS) ner io	d th outcomes: d and Comman	Effects of Ho	oliday Season (CHS)	ı (HS) on differe	ent delivery	methods in the	e combined pe	riod of Holida	
			(2000)						
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)	(8)	(6)
VARIABL	. Gestational Weeks	h_bwt	Apgarl	Apgar1 >= 7	Apgar5	Apgar5 >= 7	Any Ventilation	Vent >= 30 minutes	Vent < 30 minutes
Panel A:	Term+LR								
HS	-0.0122*	-3.584	-0.00686	-0.207*	-0.596**	0.0106	0.0103	0.0193	-0.0108
	(0.00730)	(2.620)	(0.00580)	(0.00115)	(0.00268)	(0.000348)	(0.000297)	(0.000206)	(0.000215)
Mean	39.29	3410.53	8.52	96.63%	9.06	99.70%	0.21%	0.08%	0.13%
N	105,420	105,420	105,214	105,214	105,222	105,222	100,719	100,719	100,719
Panel B:	Term + LR + [5	<i>38,40]</i>							
HS	-0.0177***	-0.389	-0.00876	-0.217*	-0.834***	-0.0112	0.03	0.0391^{*}	-0.0115
	(0.00557)	(2.928)	(0.00644)	(0.00128)	(0.00298)	(0.000377)	(0.000329)	(0.000224)	(0.000243)
Mean	39.16	3406.28	8.54	96.74%	9.06	99.72%	0.20%	0.08%	0.12%
Z	80,716	80,716	80,569	80,569	80,574	80,574	77,223	77,223	77,223
Panel C:]	$Term + LR + f_3$	39,40]							
HS	-0.0112***	1.645	-0.00655	-0.150	-0.953***	-0.0342	0.0456	0.0654**	-0.0199
	(0.00414)	(3.294)	(0.00748)	(0.00151)	(0.00341)	(0.000440)	(0.000390)	(0.000260)	(0.000292)
Mean	39.5	3443.81	8.26	96.58%	9.06	99.71%	0.21%	0.08%	0.13%
N	62,002	62,002	61,895	61,895	61,900	61,900	59,315	59,315	59,315
Notes: Rol	bust standard	errors in pare	entheses. All	regressions inc	lude county	, birth order, ir	iteraction tem	n between the	day of week
and the ye	ar, and parents	s demograph	ic variables. I	I report percents	age point eff	ects for binary	/ dependent v	ariables.	
*** p<0.0	1, ** p<0.05, *	p<0.1							

Table 1.10 Infant Health outcomes: Effects of Holiday Season (HS) on different delivery methods in the combined period of Holiday Season (HS) period and Comparison Period (CHS)

Table 1.10

		Panel A				Panel I	3		Panel	2
		All births	S			[12/1 - 1/	20]		[12/16 - 1	/5]
Variables	No bir	th time rea	striction		Ho Cor	oliday sea mparison	son + period	H	Ioliday se	ason
variables		Control '	Treatment			Control	Treatment		Control	Treatment
	All	group	group	А	.11	group	group	All	group	group
	-	HUL	HL		-	HUL	HL	-	HUL	HL
number of birth	88,425	76,324	12,101	80,	055	68,436	11,619	39,373	33,703	5,670
mother_age	29.70	29.54	30.68	2	9.73	29.57	30.67	29.69	29.54	30.59
mother_edu	13.70	13.63	14.15	1.	3.71	13.64	14.15	13.71	13.63	14.16
% mother_married	77.20	76.93	78.89	7	7.20	76.92	78.86	76.86	76.59	78.50
% mother_black	13.51	13.52	13.45	1.	3.65	13.68	13.49	13.66	13.73	13.23
% mother_white	75.72	75.92	74.47	7:	5.43	75.59	74.50	75.47	75.59	74.76
% mother_hispanic	19.57	19.82	17.94	19	9.64	19.91	18.04	19.90	20.14	18.51
% mother_asian	8.13	7.87	9.77	:	8.27	8.02	9.72	8.24	7.99	9.71
% mother_alcohol	1.27	1.31	1.01		1.26	1.30	1.02	1.28	1.30	1.19
% mother_tobacco	7.43	7.56	6.59	,	7.37	7.50	6.58	7.42	7.58	6.49
% prenatal_visits	99.54	99.49	99.86	9	9.53	99.48	99.86	99.50	99.45	99.84
prenatal_visits_numbe	10.89	10.87	11.02	10).88	10.85	11.04	10.87	10.85	10.98
father_age	32.54	32.43	33.28	32	2.58	32.45	33.29	32.56	32.44	33.23
father_edu	13.80	13.75	14.08	1.	3.80	13.75	14.08	13.80	13.75	14.09
% boy	50.18	49.83	52.34	50).35	50.02	52.32	50.09	49.69	52.45
number of children	1.88	1.90	1.75		1.88	1.90	1.76	1.87	1.89	1.74
angar1	8 57	8 57	8 55	:	8 58	8 58	8 56	8 57	8 58	8 55
% angar1 >= 7	97.27	97 35	96 77	9	7 33	97.42	96.80	97.25	97 35	96.61
angar5	9.07	9.08	9.03		9.07	9.08	9.03	9.07	9.08	9.03
% angar5 >= 7	99 79	99 79	99.80	9	9.79	99.79	99.81	99.80	99 79	99.81
% ventilation < 30	0.09	0.09	0.09		0.08	0.08	0.09	0.08	0.08	0.09
% ventilation $>= 30$	0.07	0.07	0.10	Ì	0.08	0.07	0.11	0.09	0.08	0.15
% Any ventilation	0.16	0.16	0.20	(0.16	0.15	0.20	0.17	0.16	0.24

Table 1.11 Summary statistics - Comparison of two groups (highly likely to manipulate and highly unlikely to manipulate babies' birth date)

*** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

HL: Highly likely to manipulate babies' birth date

HUL: Highly unlikely to manipulate babies' birth date

Parental	characteris	tics: Corrle	ation betwe	en parental	characteris	tics and the	e behavior c	of highly lik	cely to mani _l	pulate (HL)	babies' birt	h date.	
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(1)	(8)	(6)	(10)	(11)	(12)	(13)
Varibale	Mother's edu	Father's edu	Mother's age	Father's age	Black	White	Hispanic	Married	Prenatal visit	# of Prenatal visits	Drug	Tobacco	Alcohol
Panel A:	All births w	vhose paren	ts may have	e incentive i	to manipula	tte their bir	th date						
HL	0.397***	0.283***	0.991^{***}	0.642***	0.47	0.335	-4.33***	4.00***	0.389***	0.372***	-0.199***	0.156	-0.01
	(0.0251)	(0.0264)	(0.0513)	(0.0626)	(0.00333)	(0.00424)	(0.00378)	(0.00405)	(0.000479)	(0.0330)	(0.000723)	(0.00251)	(0.00102)
Mean	13.70	13.81	29.7	32.54	13.51%	75.72%	19.57%	77.20%	99.54%	10.89	0.61%	7.47%	1.27%
Z	84,317	78,812	86,265	81,476	86,022	86,022	85,637	86,022	84,273	84,273	71,179	85,529	85,454
Panel R.	Restrict the	hirth dates	of Panel A	to [12/1 -1/	201 which i	is the holid	o nospas ve	ind compar	ison neriod				
							n mana (n	m dama a mu	mon damon				
HL	0.390^{***}	0.277^{***}	0.957^{***}	0.626^{***}	0.346	0.65	-4.27***	3.89***	0.411^{***}	0.399***	-0.190**	0.19	0.0257
	(0.0257)	(0.0271)	(0.0526)	(0.0643)	(0.00343)	(0.00435)	(0.00389)	(0.00416)	(0.000496)	(0.0339)	(0:000739)	(0.00258)	(0.00105)
Mean	13.71	13.80	29.73	32.58	13.65%	75.43%	19.64%	77.20%	99.53%	10.88	0.60%	7.37%	1.26%
Z	76,346	71,357	78,105	73,779	77,883	77,883	77,541	77,883	76,325	76,325	64,829	77,465	77,398
Panel C:	Restrict the	birth dates	ofPanelA	to [12/16 -	1/51. which i	is the holid	av season.						
HL	0.427***	0.312^{***}	0.944***	0.601^{***}	-0.154	1.04^{*}	-4.20***	4.18^{***}	0.440^{***}	0.357***	-0.202*	-0.0474	0.255
	(0.0373)	(0.0389)	(0.0754)	(0.0917)	(0.00490)	(0.00626)	(0.00563)	(0.00598)	(0.000756)	(0.0482)	(0.00104)	(0.00366)	(0.00160)
Mean	13.71	13.80	29.69	32.56	13.66%	75.47%	19.90%	76.86%	99.50%	10.87	0.60%	7.42%	1.28%
N	37,587	35,066	38,413	36,253	38,319	38,319	38,170	38,412	37,488	37,488	32,172	38,126	38,102
Notes: Re	susts of equ	ation (6). Rc	bust stand.	ard errors in	n parenthese	s.							
I report p	ercentage po	oint effects 1	for binary de	ependent v¿	rriables.								
*** p<0.()1, ** p<0.0'	5, * p<0.1											

Table 1.12 Parental characteristics: Correlation between parental characteristics and the behavior of highly likely to manipulate (HL) babies' birth date.

Table 1.13							
Infant healt (HL) babies	th outcomes: C birth date	orrelation betwe	een infant heal	lth outcome and	the behavior of	Highly likely t	o manipulate
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	(2)
ARIABLE	Apgar1	Apgarl >= 7	Apgar5	A pgar5 >= 7	Any Ventilation	Vent >= 30	Vent < 30
Panel A: A	ll births whos	e parents may h	ave incentive	to manipulate t	heir birth date		mmncs
HL	-0.0271***	-0.264	-0.0044	0.0587	0.0877*	0.0395	0.0472
	(0.00959)	(0.00191)	(0.00411)	(0.000468)	(0.000536)	(0.000386)	(0.000373)
Mean	8.57	97.27%	9.07	99.79%	0.16%	0.07%	0.09%
Ν	69,294	69,294	69,303	69,303	66,653	66,653	66,653
Panel B: R	estrict the birt	h dates of Panel	1 4 to [12/1 -1	/20], which is th	e holiday seasc	n and compari	ison period.
HL	-0.0300***	-0.322*	-0.0051	0.0576	0.0967*	0.0489	0.0468
	(0.00974)	(0.00195)	(0.00423)	(0.000488)	(0.000546)	(0.000402)	(0.000370)
Mean	8.58	97.33%	9.07	99.79%	0.16%	0.08%	0.08%
Ν	63,119	63,119	63,127	63,127	60,684	60,684	60,684
Panel C. P.	ostaict the hist	h dates of Danel	1 4 to [17/16_	1/51 which is th	vanas vahilad a		
T unit of the second se		num t lo com u		и ст ихи и ст	e normaly sense	0.000	
П	(01100)	~~96C.0- (10000 0)	-0110.0-	8100.0	(702000 07	0.0 /02 /^ 000/15>	0.0492
	(0+10.0)	(16700.0)	$(1 \operatorname{conv})$	(0//nnn/)	(06/000.0)	(0.40000.0)	(407000)
Mean	8.57	97.25%	9.07	90.90%	0.17%	0.09%	0.08%
N	31,350	31,350	31,352	31,352	30,038	30,038	30,038
Notes: Reu:	slts of equation	n (7). Robust sta	ndard errors in	ı parentheses.			
All regressi	ions include co	ounty, birth order	r, interaction te	erm between the	day of week an	d the year, and	parents
demograph	ic variables. I n	eport percentage	e point effects	for binary deper	ndent variables.		

Table 1.13 Infant health outcomes: Correlation between infant health outcome and the behavior of highly likely to manipulate (HL) babies' birth date

*** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

57

Chapter 2: How Does Retirement Affect Health? Evidence from Urban People in China

2.1 Introduction

With the population aging rapidly and life expectancy improving dramatically, public health care for the elderly and social security systems in developed and developing countries are more and more stressed. Very low birth rates in developed countries, coupled with birth rate declining in most developing countries, yield that the global share of older people (aged 60 years or over) increased from 9.2 percent in 1990 to 11.7 percent in 2013 and is expected to reach 21.1 percent by 2050 (World Population Aging 2013, United Nations). Average life expectancy at birth has increased globally over the past half century from 46.5 years in 1950--1955 to 65.2 years in 2002, and it increased to 71.4 years in 2015.¹⁵ The above two striking worldwide changes of population structure generate an extended retirement period, and then impose several challenges, such as limited pension pool and shortfall of public health care for the elderly, to the financial sustainability of public health and social security systems.

In response, policymakers in many countries have encouraged aging people to work longer and postpone retirement. In some developed countries, they have decided to increase the normal retirement age, and adjust the early retirement age too. For example, the UK Pension Commission in 2006 published the law to extend the state pension age for both women and men

¹⁵ On average, the gain in life expectancy was 9 years in developed countries (including Australia, European countries, Japan, New Zealand and North America), 17 years in the high-mortality developing countries (with high child and adult mortality levels), including most African countries and poorer countries in Asia, the Eastern Mediterranean Region and Latin America; and 26 years in the low-mortality developing countries. (The world health report 2003, WHO) The details are available at http://www.who.int/whr/2003/en/whr03_en.pdf

from 65 to 68 in three stages between 2024 and 2046.¹⁶ In Germany, the retirement age is to be increased gradually and reaches 67 years in 2029.¹⁷ Similar policy changes happened in the U.S., Australia, Belgium, Denmark, France, Ireland, Japan etc. Even in developing countries, they are planning to raise the retirement age also. China has set the timeline for the gradual, multiyear process to increase the retirement age to 65 until 2045.

However, whether such policies can successfully reduce government expenditure has been long debated by economists. For the elderly, the better health, the less government expenditure. On the one hand, if retirees have less pressure after they leave their work environment, and would like to spend more spare time doing physical exercises and attending social activities, then increasing the retirement age will likely result in better health outcomes and eventually decrease expenditure. On the other hand, if retirees feel lonely and have worse health behaviors than the working people, extended retirement may lead to additional costs for individuals and the entire society besides increased expenditure on health care and pension. Therefore, to fully assess the well-being of the elderly and the welfare of society of the consequence of extending retirement age, it is very important to understand the relationship between retirement and health.

Although a number of studies have investigated the relationship between retirement and health, these studies focus on developed countries. In addition, few studies attempt to estimate the causal effects and existing results are mixed. Some find retirement has no or negative effects on health (Dave et al., 2008; Lindeboom, et al., 2002). Some find retirement improves self-reported overall health, reducing depression, increasing life satisfaction, and even making memory better (Johnston et al., 2009; Bonsang et al., 2012; Coe et al., 2012; Eibich 2015). The

¹⁶ The Pensions Act 2007 (c22), Security in retirement: towards a new pension system, Department for Work and Pensions, the United Kingdom. The details are available at

https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/272299/6841.pdf

¹⁷ European Commission. "2009 ageing report: economic and budgetary projections for the EU-27 Member States (2008-2060). The details are available at http://ec.europa.eu/economy_finance/publications/publication14992_en.pdf

main empirical complication in estimating the effect of retirement on health is the endogeneity problem caused by the effect of health on retirement. Recent studies exploit the discontinuous retirement behavior around pension eligibility age to overcome the endogeneity problem. However, this discontinuity is may not exist due to voluntary retirement in many western countries.

Studying China helps to exam this issue for the following reasons. First, contrary to most western counties, China has the mandatory retirement policy imposing uniform retirement age for urban workers: 55 for the male blue-collar; 60 for all other male workers; 50 for the female blue-collar; 55 for all female workers. These age cutoffs have not been changed since the implementation of the retirement system in 1951. It means that as soon as workers reach the retirement age, urban workers in China have no choice but to leave their current jobs, although they have the right to find other jobs. In this case, the change of retirement probability around the mandatory retirement age will be sharp. In addition, the relatively young retirement age makes the decision of retirement less likely to be caused by bad health. Therefore, the endogeneity problems could be mitigated. Furthermore, another important feature of China's retirement system is that access to public health insurance does not change dramatically around the official retirement age, which is quite different from the system of the U.S. with the Medicare eligibility age 65. Therefore, it is unclear whether the conclusion about the effects of retirement on health drawn from the developed countries can be applied to developing counties, such as China. So investigating the case of China will be important and valuable to current literature.

In this study, I focus on the male urban workers in China. Using data from the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) and a fuzzy regression discontinuity design, I investigate the retirement effects on individual's physical, mental health, well-being and the potential mechanisms driving these effects. My results show that retirement has significant and positive effect on mental health, well-being, life satisfaction, and cognitive functioning. Most importantly, the results suggest that attending more social activities, having more physical activities, and paying more attention to health care could be the main mechanisms through which retirement improves health.

The rest of the paper is organized as follows. Section 2 presents a review of the literature. Section 3 details the institutional background. Section 4 discusses the data. Section 5 shows the identification strategy and the empirical specification. Section 6 dicussess the results and robustness checks. Finally, Section 7 concludes.

2.2 Previous studies

Although evaluating the relationship between retirement and health is an old topic, there is little conclusive empirical evidence thus far. The culturally dependent retirement policy might be the first reason. In addition, many of the early studies compare individuals' health before and after retire. since they may not address the endogeneity problem of retirement, researchers following this methodology can only infer correlations, not causality. Some of the studies find retirement has no correlation with health (Adams and Lefebvre, 1981), some find a positive correlation with health (Thompson and Streib, 1958; Mein et al., 2003), and some others find a negative correlation with health (Casscells et al., 1980; Gonzales, 1980; Dave et al., 2006).

Some existing studies try to solve the endogeneity of retirement decision in examining the future health. The first group of literature uses the panel data to control for endogeneity. For example, Using the panel data from two waves of a survey of Dutch elderly and applying fixed effects method, Kerkhofs and Lindeboom (1997) account for the time-invariant factors that may

confound the results, and find that health deteriorates with increased working effects and that increasing retirement age may negatively influence late-life health outcomes. However, they do not control the time-varying factors, such as income and socioeconomic conditions. Dave et al., (2008) explore seven waves (spanning from 1992 through 2005) of longitudinal study in the U.S. (the Health and Retirement Study), to estimate the effects of retirement on health status such as indicators of physical and functional limitations, illness conditions, and depression. The conclusion shows that complete retirement may have unfavorable effects on mobility, illness conditions, and mental health. However, these estimates may also be biased if some unobservable time-varying factors can influence both retirement decision and health.

Another group of studies use instrumental variables (IV), using instruments based on social security eligibility ages or other exogenous variation in retirement regulations. For example, using a group of binary variables indicating early and normal retirement age, as well as retirement policy changes in the 1980s as instrumental variables, Charles (2004) shows that retirement improves the psychological well-being of males in the U.S. Similarly, Neuman (2008) uses extended set of age dummies and categorical age variables as instruments showing that health impact of retirement may be positive. Using European 11 countries-specific early and full time retirement ages as instruments to exam the effects on retirement on self-reported health, mental health and cognitive ability, Coe and Gema (2011) find that retirement affects general health significantly. However, using HRS data and eligibility age for social security as an instrument, Bonsang et al, (2012) highlight a significant unfavorable effect of retirement on cognitive functioning measures. Interestingly, using same data set HRS, but using offers of early retirement windows as instruments, Coe et al, (2012) find a favorable effect of retirement duration on later-life cognition for blue-collar workers.

Other studies exploit the discontinuity of retirement status around the official retirement age set by governments. If this discontinuity of retirement is significant, and all factors but retirement are smooth around the official retirement, RDD (regression discontinuity design) may have the potential to identify the short-term causal effects of retirement on health. For example, Johnston and Lee (2009) uses a RDD based on the discontinuity at age 65 in the probability of retirement in England to estimate the impact of retirement on subjective and objective health. Their results indicate that retirement increases an individual's sense of well-being and their mental health. In German pension system, 60 is the pension eligibility age for women, for unemployment and partial retirement, and for severely disabled people; age 65 is the standard pension age. Using a RDD and two pension ages as cutoffs, Eibich (2015) identifies the causal effects of retirement on health and the mechanisms behind the effects, and finds that retirement improves subjective health status and mental health, while reduces outpatient care utilization. Relieving from workrelated stress, increased sleep duration, as well as frequent physical activities seem to be key mechanisms through which retirement affects health. However, since the retirement behavior is voluntary in developed counties relative to developing countries, sometimes the discontinuity of retirement status of developed countries is not sharp enough to apply RDD approach. In addition, there may have other significant changes around retirement age for elderly. For example, age 65 is also the Medicare eligibility cutoff in the U.S. This health insurance availability may confound, or cause impact of the retirement to be biased upward.

A recent small group of studies has begun estimating the impact of retirement on healthrelated behaviors, such as social activities, smoking and drinking status, preventive health behaviors and so on. Zhao et al, (2013) indicate that individuals increase participation into regular exercising and drinking, yet reduce smoking intensity significantly after retirement. Insler (2014) shows that a reduction in smoking and an increase in physical activity as potential incentive to invest in their health.

There are few relevant empirical studies in China. Using one percent population survey, Lei et al, (2010) identified a short-term causal effect of retirement on health by exploring China's mandatory retirement policy with a RDD. They find that retirement has an immediate negative effect on self-reported health status. However, limited by less information, they could not exam other objective health outcomes, mental health, and potential channels deriving these effects.

2.3 Retirement Policy in China

There are two public pension systems in China: a formal system, under which urban employees receive generous pensions and face mandatory retirement by age 60, and an informal system, under which rural residents and urban residents in the informal sector rely on family support when they retire and always have much longer working lives.

2.3.1 History

China's first retirement system was established in the 1951 under the State Council's Regulations on Labor Insurance. Since then, China's pension system has gone through several stage of reform as the dramatically change of economics and social environment.

In the beginning, the system only covered government employees and urban workers in stateowned enterprises (SOEs) on a pay-as-you-go basis. During the Cultural Revolution (1966-1976), management of enterprise pensions became the responsibility of individual firms: each enterprise paid the pensions of its own retirees out of its current revenue, while government employees continued to obtain their pension from central government. Because there was almost no private businesses and self-employment at that time, the retirement system covered all urban workers. Any urban workers who started working at least ten years (the minimum number of to qualify for a pension) before the retirement age would qualify for the pension (in the state sector, the retirement age was strictly enforced: anyone who reaches retirement age must apply for the process of retirement and end their current employment).

Soon after Deng Xiaoping in 1978 opened China to foreign businesses that wanted to invest in the country, the government began to redevelop the social security system, including reintroducing a unified pension pooling system in 1986. However, increasingly intense market competition during the transition from a planned economy to a market economy made the revenue of state-owned enterprises (SOEs) fall below their expenditure. In addition, the government also realized it would have difficulty attaining the pension burden of public employees. At the same time, more and more private business and self-employed sprouted over. Therefore, the government began to lay the foundations of the "basic pension system" for urban workers in the early 1990s. In 1997, government initiated a transition from the old pay-as-you-go plan to a two-tiered system consisting of a scaled-back pay-as-you-go benefit and a personal retirement account, and still in this year all urban enterprise (private and self-employed) employees were required to participate the retirement pension system. At present, with a small part of contributions are in individual accounts, county- or city- level governments administer the pension pools. For rural resident and urban resident without jobs, the new rural pension system has been implemented since 2009, the participation is voluntary, and operational matters are left to local governments.¹⁸

¹⁸ Staring from 2009, each rural resident pays 55 RMB (China currency) a month (equivalent to \$8.50 USD) to participate, and after age 60 (for all female and male), residents receive 100 RMB (\$15.00 USD) to 500 (\$80.00) RMB a month. These residents do not require exiting from their work (agricultural activities) to claim it. Government officials have indicated that they expect the scheme to cover 10 percent of rural regions by the end of 2009, about 50 percent by 2012, and 100 percent by 2020 (China News, 2009).

2.3.2 Modern System for urban employees

For formal sector employees (Public service employee and Urban employee), China has some of world's youngest official retirement ages, and these ages have not changed since the starting of the retirement system in 1951. Table 2.1 shows detailed information.

Even with China's low official retirement age, substantial retirement happens even earlier. First, policy allows early retirement due to health reasons and hazardous work conditions. For example, blue-collar women can be retired at 45 if they work underground for 10 years. Second, some evidences show that a part of local government grant early retirement liberally to get available positions to hire young workers or to promote current employees.¹⁹ Another special circumstance leading to early exit from work is known as internal retirement, especially for enterprise employee. This is the special practice during 1990s when many firm experienced financial difficulties. Firms let redundant workers exit from workplace before the normal retirement age with a tiny living wage or without any wage, but the firm continues to support workers payment of pensions to maintain workers eligibility for social insurance after they reach the formal retirement age. Many employees would like to accept the internal retirement since their total income would increase if they get another job.²⁰ In addition, rural migrant workers are not generally covered by the urban pension system.²¹

¹⁹ For instance, some local governments set local retirement policy for public service (government and institution) employee that they can "leave then retire". It means they can leave the workplace before the normal retirement age with guaranteed same or even better salary and benefits, and then process the retirement after they reach the formal retirement age.

²⁰ Since if they get a new job after they internal retire, the new employer do not need to pay 20% employer contribution to social retirement pool, and they do not need to pay 8% of individual salary to social retirement pool either.

²¹ Migrant works are approximately 150 million in China. Participation of pension is allowed, but not compulsory. Both employers and rural migrant workers are reluctant to join, because joining entails higher labor costs for employers and migrant workers are more interested in immediate wages than in pensions. What's more, their high mobility across regions impedes participation.

2.4 Data

2.4.1 Data source

This paper uses the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) national baseline survey wave1 and wave2 to analyze the effect of retirement on health measurements and lifestyle habits. The China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) is a nationally representative longitudinal survey of the middle-aged and elderly of China, that is, of persons 45 years of age or older.²² Wave 1 was fielded in 2011 and includes about 10,000 households and 17,500 individuals in 150 counties/districts and 450 villages/resident committees. Wave 2 is the following up survey after 2 years.

The CHARLS baseline data shows three major advantages over other existing Chinese datasets.²³ First, the CHARLS is nationally representative, which many other related surveys in China are not. Second, it is publicly available and harmonized with many international surveys, making cross-study results comparable. Last, the CHARLS questionnaire covers an extensive set of topics: demographics, family structure/transfer, health status and functioning, biomarkers, health care and insurance, work, retirement and pension, income and consumption, assets (individual and household), and community level information. These rich data allow us to study the connection between retirement and the related health outcomes.

²² CHARLS is designed after the Health and Retirement Study (HRS) in the United States, and is also harmonized with many leading international surveys of elderly people in other countries, such as the English Longitudinal Survey on Aging (ELSA), the Korean Longitudinal Study of Aging (KLoSA), the Longitudinal Aging Study in India (LASI), the Survey on Health, Aging, and Retirement in Europe (SHARE) and the Japanese Study of Aging and Retirement (JSTAR). All data in CHARLS are maintained at the National School of Development of Peking University and will be requested accessible to researchers around the world at the study website: http://charls.ccer.edu.cn/en /.

²³ The Chinese Longitudinal Healthy Longevity Survey (CLHLS) conducted by Duck University is publicly available, but it is not nationally representative and has the different survey design compared to the HRS in the U.S. In addition, it has less economic variables such as asset, debts and consumptions. Study on Global Ageing and Adult Health (SAGE) is a series of global surveys on the aged by World Health Organization. China part has less observations, and lack variables related to income, wealth, and working status. The most famous household survey of the China Health and Nutrition Survey (CHNS) does not focus on elders, and only collected data from nine provinces.

I then construct data as below. First, I eliminate those individuals who have never worked at least three months in his/her life and those who have not worked since age 50, either because of personal choice or physical or mental problems. Second, I restrict my analysis to the sample with urban "hukou" (household registration status) status because of two distinct retirement patterns (one for urban people and another one for rural people) in China. Third, I continue to limit my analysis to male respondents to avoid potential confounding of female labor force participation, which presents very different pattern from male caused by different retirement policy. Fourth, I keep individuals who are between 55 and 65 years. This short age restriction around male formal retirement age 60 enable us to estimate the short run retirement effects on health outcomes and lifestyles. To make the sample size larger, I pooled the CHARLS national baseline wave1 and wave 2. The final sample include 1083 individuals and 1588 observations.

2.4.2 Variables

In order to obtain a rich picture, I estimate effects of retirement on various outcomes: physical and mental health, well-being, cognitive functioning, and the potential mechanisms for these conditions, such as change in health-related behavior and life style. The sample is restricted to urban man aged 55 to 65 years who were born between 1946 and 1958 and who were in job market or retired. Table 2.2 provides the descriptive statistics for all the variables discussed below. Column 1 and 2 show the overall mean and standard deviation of the variable. Column 3 to 5 give the overall minimum, maximum and the number of observations. Column 6 provides the mean for retirees (treatment group). The means for non-retirees (control group) are given in column 7. Column 8 indicates the t-statistic for the equality of means of both groups.

Definition of retirement: In general, retirement implies that an individual leaves his/her job and ceases working. There are three main definitions used in the literature. First is self-reported retirement status, the second is that person is not in the paid labor market, and the third is that the person is not in the labor market. However, I define individuals as "retired" if they report not to work or work less than 3 hours per month in the last year. Although in China some retirees officially leave their main occupation, they may continue to work either full or part time in other occupations with pay or without pay. This group of people should not be considered as "retired" in this paper since they meet co-workers, may have less leisure time, and should have different life style with the group of people who totally leave the labor market. To estimate the effect of working status on health related outcomes, I set this group of people as not retired.

Physical health: Self-rated health status is derived from a question asking the individual to rate their health on a five-point scale: very good, good, fair, bad and very bad.²⁴ I then condense these responses to a two-point scale: one is bad health (bad and very bad categories), zero is good health (very good, good and fair categories).²⁵ Activities of daily living (ADLs) and Instrumental activities of daily living (IADLs) measure limitations in some daily skills.²⁶ The number of chronic diseases is a count of diseases an individual might have.²⁷ Mobility limitation measures whether the response is able to run or jogging about 1 km; to get up from a chair after sitting for a long period; to climb several flights of stairs without resting; to stoop, kneel, or crouch; to reach or extend the arms above shoulder level; and to pick up a small coin from a table. Number of doctor visit in last month measures outpatient health utilization.

²⁴The CHARLS also records the second version of the five-point scale (excellent, very good, good, fair, and poor). We do not use this second version in the paper.

²⁵ In Chinese language, "fair" always means good

²⁶ ADLs measure skills of dressing, bathing, eating, transferring (get into or out of bed), toilet use (including getting up and down), and controlling urination and defecation. IADLs measure skills of doing housework; preparing meals; groceries shopping; making phone calls; taking medications (preparing and taking correct dose); and managing money (paying bills, keeping track of expenses, or managing assets).

²⁷ 14 diseases: high blood pressure; high cholesterol; diabetes; cancer; chronic lung diseases; liver disease; heart problems; stroke; kidney disease; stomach disease; psychiatric problems; memory-related disease, arthritis; asthma.

Mental health: A depression index shows the score of the 10-item Center for the Epidemiological Studies of Depression Short Form (CES-D-10) that ask interviewees to rate how often over the past week they experienced symptoms associated with depression, such as restless sleep, feeling fearful, and feeling lonely. Response options range from zero to three for each item (zero = Rarely or None of the Time, one = Some or Little of the Time, two = Moderately or Much of the time, three = Most or Almost All the Time). Scores range from 0 to 30, with high scores indicating greater depressive symptoms. A score of 10 or greater is considered depressed.

Well-being: HWB12, a newly developed well-being measure (Jacqui Smith and Arthur Stone, 2011) is a set of the 12 overall experiences of hedonic well-being occurring during the previous day. It asks interviewee to rate how often over the last day they experienced symptoms associated with positive feelings (happy, enthusiastic and content); negative feeling (frustrated, sad, angry, stressed, worried, depressed) and fatigue feelings (tired, lonely, bored, and pain). Response options range from zero to four for each item (0 = Not at all, 1 = A little, 2 = Somewhat, 3 = Quite a bit, 4 = Very).²⁸ Satisfactory life is measured using responses to a question asking the individual to rate on their life on a five-point scale: completely satisfied, very, somewhat satisfied, not very satisfied and not at all satisfied. I then condense these responses to an indicator: 1 is satisfied (completely satisfied, very, somewhat satisfied), 0 is not satisfied (not very satisfied and not at all satisfied).

Cognitive functioning: For cognitive functioning, I consider measures of, immediate, delayed and total word recall, date recall, working memory, short-term memory and self-rated memory.²⁹ I also combined the scores from both immediate and delayed word recall to obtain an

 $^{^{28}}$ For positive feelings, scores runs from 0 to 12 with high scores indicating grater positive feeling. For negative feelings, scores runs from 0 to 20 with low scores indicating greater depressive symptoms. In addition, for fatigu feelings, scores runs from 0 to 16 with low scores indicating greater depressive symptoms.

²⁹ Immediate and delayed word recall aim at assessing memory performance based on words recall test. The score for immediate word recall counts the number of correct responses, leading to a test score between 0 and 10. Roughly 5 min later (after the

overall summary measure for recall (total word recall), whose score ranges from 0 to 20. Date recall aim at assessing memory performance based on the number of correct answers about the date today (year, month, day), the day of the week, the current season, leasing to a score between 0 and 5. Working memory is the ability to process and store information simultaneously.³⁰ Short-term memory is the capacity for holding, but not manipulating, a small amount of information in mind in an active, readily available state for a short period.³¹ I translated verbal responses to Self-rated memory to an indicator 1 is poor (poor category) and 0 is good (including excellent, very good, good, fair categories).

Health behavior and lifestyle measures: The CHARLS data contains several measures of health behavior. My analysis exploits a series of measures like the attitude to their health, smoking, alcohol consumption, the sleeping duration, as well as the status of social activities participation. ³² For social activities, the data shows the status of attending some specific activities. In this paper, I focus on the activities such as took care of grandchildren, interacted with friends, engaged in leisure activities (Ma-jong, played chess, played cards, or went to community club), suffered internet and did voluntary or charity work. These activities can enhance mental health. Furthermore, sports activities definitely improve physical health.

Covariates: To check the heterogeneous effect, I include major socioeconomic status (SES) variables, such as education, number of children and income.³³ I use per capita expenditure as the

pentagons overlapped, leading to scores 1 (success) or 0 (failure).

administration of some additional survey instruments), the respondent is again asked to recall as many words from the previously read list of nouns. Again, corresponding test score is obtained as the sum of each correct answer (delayed word recall, range 0-10).

³⁰ It is assessed based on a serial 7s subtraction test. In the serial 7s test, respondents are asked to subtract 7 from 100 and continue subtracting 7 from each subsequent number for a total of five trials. This test thus requires respondents to perform a basic arithmetic operation (subtracting 7) while memorizing the result from the previous subtraction that is required as an input in this process. The serial 7s subtraction test score counts each correct subtraction, leading to scores between 0 and 5. ³¹ It is assessed based on whether the respondent can draw the picture or failed to draw after you show the picture of two

³² Attitude to their health is captured by a dummy variable that takes on the value "1" if an individual took physical exam in the past two years. Smoking and alcohol consumption are captured by two indicators individually. Respondents also answer how long they typically sleep on a regular weekday.

³³ Three groups measure education attainment: individuals who did not finished middle school, finished middle school but did not
proxy of income because income is measured with much more error and per capita expenditure is a better measure of long-run resources.

2.5 Empirical Strategy

The sharp change in retirement probability generated by mandatory retirement policy provides us an excellent opportunity to use a fuzzy RDD (Imbens and Lemieux 2008; Lee and Lemieux 2010) to analyze the health effects of retirement. My identification strategy is similar with studies using an RD design to examine the effect of turning pension eligible age 65 in the U.S. (Card, Dobkin, and Maestas 2004, 2009; Chay, Kim, and Swaminathan 2010). In China, the change at age 60 only reflects retirement status rather than the combined effects of change in any insurance coverage and benefit generosity (Medicare). Figure 2.1 shows the share of retirees at every age between 55 and 75 for all urban male in China. The dots indicate bins of 3 months. It presents a sharp discontinuity around age 60, the probability of retirement increases by about 20-23% points from 38% just below the age 60 to about 61% just above the age 60. It also presents that there are already a few retirees before 50, the probability of retirement increases by 27 % from 50 to 60, but the retirement status does not change dramatically around the early retirement age 55.³⁴

Before I move to the RDD results, I present two main RDD validity check (Imbens and Lemieux 2008). The first is whether the forcing variable, age, is smooth around the cutoff age 60. It means whether the individual manipulate their age. Although the actual age cannot be manipulated, and the age I are using is calculated from their reported birth date, the measurement

finished college degree and got at least a college degree.

³⁴ Appendix Figure 1 and Figure 2 show the share of retirees at every age between 55 and 75 for male and rural male in China separately. Figure 1 presents that the retirement rate slightly increase as age increased from 45 and 60, and there is 6% jump just below and just above 60, then the retirement rate continue increase, and finally increase dramatically after around 68. Urban male's retirement status mainly drives this 6% discontinuity in retirement status.

error caused by misreporting will threaten my identification strategy. Panel (a) of Figure 2.1 shows a histogram of age for the entire range in bins of 2 years. Panel (b) of Figure 1 shows the McCrary (2008) density test of the jump at cutoff. Neither graph shows the density of age just above and just below the cutoff is significant. They support the validity of my method.

The second test is whether the observed characteristics are continuous around the cutoff. If there is no significant discontinuity around age 60 on these characteristics that may confound the effect from retirement, the RDD method will be valid. Figure 2.3 panel (a) and (b) show the continuity of various characterizes I check for. The dots in the scatter plot depict the average over 3 months bin. Panel (a) of Figure 2.3 show the number of children, whether only one child, marital status and educational categories, none of the graph shows significant jumps at the cutoff age 60. However, I do find a small discontinuity in total expenditure per household member at age 60, showed on panel (b) of Figure 2.3. This may reflect that retirees change the life style in China, they spend more on food, traveling, and even utilities after retired. Change of expenditure may be a channel through which change health-related behaviors to affect the health-related outcomes. Therefore, I do include the expenditure per household member in the robustness check model, but the results do not change dramatically. Therefore, the results from McCrary test and the continuity of covariates strongly suggest that the assumptions of the RDD are valid in this setting.

My research design exploits the fact that retirement status is discontinuous function of a person's age. Consider the following model of the relationship between outcomes (Y_{it}) and retirement status (R_{it}) :

$$Y_{it} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 R_{it} + \varepsilon_{it} \qquad (1)$$

Specifically, I estimate the following model:

$$Y_{it} = \beta_0 + \beta_1 R_{it} + f(age) + L_{it} + v_{it}$$
(2)

Where Y_{it} is the outcome variable of interest for observation i in time t, such as self-reported health, number of chronic diseases, sleeping time and so on. R_{it} is an indicator of retirement. f(age) is a smooth function of age. L_{it} are location and survey years fixed effect, and v_{it} is an unobserved error component. My parameter of interest is the coefficient β_1 . Other controls include the interviews survey year and region variables. By choosing the suitable bandwidth with a linear control function (a linear in age, fully interacted with post dummy as the baseline specification), I estimate a local linear regression. I follow the algorithm proposed by (Imbens and Kalyanaraman 2012) to calculate an optimal bandwidth for each regression. As robustness checks, I change the sample to different age window (a bandwidth of 1 year to 3 years), and include quadratic terms in age, fully interacted with the post dummies in the model.

2.6 Results and Robustness Check

Table 2.3, 2.4 and 2.5 show the estimated effects of retirement on physical health, wellbeing and mental health, and cognitive functioning, separately. Column (5) of table 2.3 show that retirement makes the number of physical mobility problems decreased by 1.545, which is about 22.07% of the total seven physical mobility problems. The estimated coefficients for selfassessed health status, problems of ADL, problems of IADL, the number of chronic diseases and the number of doctor visit last month are not significant. As I change the bandwidth from 1 year to 3 years, the magnitude of coefficient of the number of physical mobility problems do not change significantly.

Table 2.4 indicates the coefficients of well-being and mental health variables. Column (1) represents the retirement significantly increased individual's self-reported life satisfaction.

Column (4) represents the retirement significantly relieved the feeling of fatigue. Column (5) shows the retirement decrease depression index by 5.246 points, which is about 17.48% of full depression index, or about 1.2 standard deviations. Column (6) shows the corresponding probability of being depressed decreased by 59 percentage points. Those coefficients are still significant as I adjust the bandwidth.

Table 2.5 shows the effects of the retirement on various cognitive functioning outcomes. Column (1) represents that the retirement makes the number of immediate word recall increased by 1.838, which is about 18.38% of the total number of words (10 words) responders need to recall. In addition, this effect is consistent and significant when I choose different bandwidths. The estimated coefficients of other cognitive functioning such as delayed word recall, date recall, serial 7 substation, draw assigned picture and self-rated memory are not significant. The corresponding discontinuity showed by Figure 3 is presented in Appendix.

Overall, the results indicate that the retirement improve ability of physical mobility, the mental health, and cognitive functioning of immediate word recall. These findings are consistent with the results of Johnston and Lee (2009) and Blake and Garrouste (2012).

Table 2.6 presents the effects of retirement on people's attitude to health, health related behaviors and other social activities, through which the physical health, mental health and cognitive functioning be changed. I do not find significant effects on the probability of smoking, the sleeping duration, and the alcohol consumption. Column (6) shows the probability of attending any social activities increases by 39.3 percentage points, which is about 0.84 standard deviation. In particular, column (9), (10), (12) and (13) shows that people are more likely to participate in physical activities, leisure activities, and surfing internet, even stock investment. After the retirement, they spend increased free time to attend leisure activities and to participate

in physical exercise, which potentially contribute back to their mental and physical health. The corresponding discontinuity showed by Figure 4 is presented in Appendix.

I take robustness check by adding quadratic age trend to age smooth function, and by adding a set of individual covariates, including education, marriage status, number of children, and average expenditure per year per household member. Table 2.7, 2.8 and 2.9 show the effects of retirement on physical health, well-being and mental health and cognitive functioning, and potential mechanisms separately. The effect on number of physical mobility problems and mental health are still exist, but less significant. Column (1) of table 2.9 shows the effects of retirement on immediate word recall become less significant. The effects of retirement on delayed word recall presented on column (2) of table 2.9 become significant in 10% level. The effects of retirement on total recall presented on column (3) of table 2.9 become significant in 10% level. The effects of retirement on potential mechanisms showed on table 2.10 are very robust. It supports that people change their life style after the retirement: engage more leisure activities and participating physical exercises, which potentially contribute back to their mental and physical health.

2.7 Conclusion

This paper exploits China's mandatory retirement policy to investigate the short-term effects of retirement on health related outcomes and the mechanisms behind these effects, using a comprehensive, nationally representative sample from the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS). The results indicate that retirement could have positive effects on mental health, improving self-reported life satisfaction, reducing depression and feeling of fatigue in short run. However, I do not find statistically significant effects of retirement on several physical health measurements and many memory-related health outcomes such as the number of physical mobility problems and the number of immediate word recall.

Furthermore, the investigation on health behaviors and participation of social activities suggests the important mechanisms through which retirement affects health: retirees use their additional spare time to have a more active lifestyle by having more daily activities, attending more leisure activities and exercising more frequently.

Because the change of health behaviors and participation of social activities may take time to affect retirees' physical health and cognitive functioning, estimating these effects in a long timeframe should be more appropriate, but not considered in this study due to data limitation.

2.8 References

Adams, Owen, and Louis Lefebvre. "Retirement and mortality." Aging and work 4.2 (1981): 115.

Blake, H d ène, and Cl émentine Garrouste. "Collateral effects of a pension reform in France." (2012).

Bonsang, Eric, Stéphane Adam, and Sergio Perelman. "Does retirement affect cognitive functioning?." Journal of health economics 31.3 (2012): 490-501.

Card, David, Carlos Dobkin, and Nicole Maestas. The impact of nearly universal insurance coverage on health care utilization and health: evidence from Medicare. No. w10365. National Bureau of Economic Research, 2004.

Card, David, Carlos Dobkin, and Nicole Maestas. "Does Medicare Save Lives?." The Quarterly journal of economics 124.2 (2009): 597-636.

Casscells, Ward, et al. "Retirement and coronary mortality." The Lancet315.8181 (1980): 1288-1289.

Charles, Kerwin Kofi. Is retirement depressing? Labor force inactivity and psychological wellbeing in later life. No. w9033. National Bureau of Economic Research, 2002.

Chay, Kenneth Y., Daeho Kim, and Shailender Swaminathan. "Medicare, Hospital Utilization and Mortality: Evidence from the Program's Origins." New Perspectives on Health and Health Care Policy: The Institute of Government and Public Affiars and the Federal Reserve Bank of Chicago (2010).

Coe, Norma B., and Gema Zamarro. "Retirement effects on health in Europe." Journal of health economics 30.1 (2011): 77-86.

Coe, Norma B., Hans-Martin von Gaudecker, Maarten Lindeboom, and Jürgen Maurer. "The effect of retirement on cognitive functioning." Health economics 21, no. 8 (2012): 913-927.

Dave, Dhaval, Inas Rashad, and Jasmina Spasojevic. The effects of retirement on physical and mental health outcomes. No. w12123. National Bureau of Economic Research, 2006.

Dave, Dhaval, Inas Rashad, and Jasmina Spasojevic. "The Effects of Retirement on Physical and Mental Health Outcomes." Southern Economic Journal 75.2 (2008): 497.

Eibich, Peter. "Understanding the effect of retirement on health: mechanisms and heterogeneity." Journal of health economics 43 (2015): 1-12.

Giles, J., Lei, X., Wang, Y., & Zhao, Y. (2015). One Country, Two Systems: Evidence on Retirement Patterns in China. World Bank, Washington, DC, and Peking University, Beijing. González, Elizabeth Rasche. "Retiring may predispose to fatal heart attack."JAMA 243.1 (1980): 13-14.

Imbens, Guido W., and Thomas Lemieux. "Regression discontinuity designs: A guide to practice." Journal of econometrics 142.2 (2008): 615-635.

Imbens, Guido W., and Karthik Kalyanaraman. "Optimal Bandwidth Choice for the Regression Discontinuity Estimator." forthcoming in Review of Economic Studies." (2012).

Insler, Michael. "The health consequences of retirement." Journal of Human Resources 49.1 (2014): 195-233.

Johnston, David W., and Wang-Sheng Lee. "Retiring to the good life? The short-term effects of retirement on health." Economics Letters 103.1 (2009): 8-11.

Kerkhofs, Marcel, and Maarten Lindeboom. "Age related health dynamics and changes in labour market status." Health Economics 6.4 (1997): 407-423.

Lei, Xiaoyan, Li Tan, and Yaohui Zhao. "The Impact of Retirement on Health: Evidence from China." Unpublished Manuscript, China Center for Economic Research, Peking University, Peking (2011).

Lindeboom, Maarten, France Portrait, and Gerard J. Van den Berg. "An econometric analysis of the mental-health effects of major events in the life of elderly individuals." (2001).

Mein, Gill, et al. "Is retirement good or bad for mental and physical health functioning? Whitehall II longitudinal study of civil servants." Journal of epidemiology and community health 57.1 (2003): 46-49.

McCrary, Justin. "Manipulation of the running variable in the regression discontinuity design: A density test." Journal of Econometrics 142.2 (2008): 698-714.

Neuman, Kevin. "Quit your job and live longer? The effect fo retirement on health." Journal of Labor Research 29.2 (2008).

Johnston, David W., and Wang-Sheng Lee. "Retiring to the good life? The short-term effects of retirement on health." Economics Letters 103.1 (2009): 8-11.

Lee, David S., and Thomas Lemieuxa. "Regression discontinuity designs in economics." Journal of economic literature 48.2 (2010): 281-355.

Shen, C., & Williamson, J. B. (2010). China's new rural pension scheme: can it be improved? International Journal of Sociology and Social Policy, 30(5/6), 239-250.

Thompson, Wayne E., and Gordon F. Streib. "Situational determinants: health and economic deprivation in retirement." Journal of Social Issues 14.2 (1958): 18-34.

World Bank (1994), Averting the Old-Age Crisis: Policies to Protect the Old and Promote Growth, Oxford University Press.

Zhao, Meng. Retiring for Better Health? Evidence from Health Investment Behaviors in Japan. Diss. National Graduate Institute for Policy Studies, 2013.

2.9 Tables and Figures



Figure 2.1 Share of Retirees of all urban male in China

Notes: The markers represent the share of retirees in the window of three month. The solid line represents the predicted values of a local linear smoother estimated using raw data on each side of the threshold at age 60. Outer gray lines indicate 95 percent confidence intervals.

Figure 2.2 Density test



Notes: Is the density of age continues at 60? Panel (a) shows histogram of age for the full range age in current data in 2 years bin. The graph in Panel (b) shows the McCrary (2008) test of whether there is a discontinuity in the density of age around 60.



Figure 2.3 Discontinuity checks for other observed characteristics

characterizes I check for. The dots in the scatter plot depict the average over 3 months bin.

Table 2.1 Brief s	summary o	of China retirem	ent policy	and pens	sion syst	em		
							Retirement age	
Type of pension	Gender	Type of work	Eligibility Criteria	- Pension	Disable	people	People who worked in hazards associated environment	Normal People
					Work-	Network-		
					caused	caused	Early	Official
					disability	disability		
	Mala	White-collar				50	I	60
Public service	INTAIC	Blue-collar				50	55	09
employee	T	White-collar				45	ı	55
	remale	Blue-collar	Mondatam	More		45	45	50
I Tahon concloured adda	Mala	White-collar	Manuaury	generous	Ally age	50	ı	60
UIDAII EIIIPIOYEE SOCIAI	INIAL	Blue-collar				50	55	60
insurance pension	Louis	White-collar				45	ı	55
system	reliaie	Blue-collar				45	45	50
Rural and urban	Male	Self-employed /	Wohntow	Less	ı	ı	ı	60
resident system	Female	Peasant	V UIUIIAI Y	generous			ı	60
Source:								
Labour Insurance Reg	lations of the	People's Republic of	China					
State Council Tempora	ry Measures	on Providing for Old,	Weak, Sick,	and Handic	apped Cac	lres		
State Council Tempora	ry Measures	on Workers' Retirem	ent, Resignatic	u	I			
Regulations of social er	idowment ins	urance system for non	h-working urb	an residents				
Regulations of social er	idowment ins	urance system for the	urban working	g group				
regulations of them soc		III IIISUIAIICE SYSIEIII IO	I Iniai iesineli	S				

 Table 2.1 Brief summary of China retirement policy and pension system

Vari	able	Mean	SD	Min.	Max.	N	Mean of non- retirees	Mean of retirees	t- Statistic
A.	Physical health						Tethees		
	Self-reported health	0.157	0.364	0	1	1295	0.095	0.216	(-6.04)
	ADL Activities of daily	0 166	0.704	0	6	1545	0.086	0.256	(172)
	living	0.100	0.704	0	0	1343	0.086	0.230	(-4.75)
	IADL Instrumental activities of daily living	0.212	0.754	0	5	1544	0.130	0.303	(-4.53)
	Number of Chronic diseases	1.482	1.487	0	11	1495	1.313	1.686	(-4.86)
	Number of morbidity problems	0.743	1.272	0	7	1328	0.595	0.886	(-4.19)
	Doctor visits in last month	0.339	1.558	0	30	1320	0.280	0.398	(-1.37)
B.	Mental health								
2.	Mental health	4.915	4.358	0	23	1390	4.879	4.965	(-0.37)
	Depression	0.147	0.354	0	1	1390	0.149	0.145	(0.17)
C	Wall hoing								
C.	Satisfactory life	0.000	0.287	0	1	1350	0.014	0.003	(0.67)
	Satisfactory file	0.909	0.267	0	1	1339	0.914	0.903	(0.07)
	Not very satisfied life	0.090	0.403	0	1	1339	0.078	0.702	(-0.93)
	Not at all satisfied	0.079	0.209	0	1	1359	0.073	0.080	(-0.84)
	Positive feeling, HWP 12	0.012	0.108	0	12	710	0.013	0.011 2.754	(0.30)
	No positive feeling HWB-12	2.708	2.725	0	12	719	2.081	2.754	(-0.35)
	Fatigue feeling HWB 12	0.972	2.241	0	17	723	0.877	1.094	(-1.29) (0.72)
	Faligue leeling ITW B-12	1.134	1.740	0	12	123	1.170	1.070	(0.72)
D.	Cognitive functioning		1	0	10	1051		4.004	(
	Immediate word recall	4.719	1.606	0	10	1351	4.614	4.834	(-2.51)
	Delayed word recall	3.747	1.895	0	9	1358	3.706	3.792	(-0.83)
	Total word recall	8.492	3.164	0	18	1349	8.344	8.655	(-1.80)
	Date recall	4.172	1.496	0	5	1514	4.035	4.330	(-3.83)
	Serial 7 subtraction	3.928	1.586	0	5	1313	3.952	3.913	(0.45)
	Draw assign picture	0.874	0.332	0	1	1382	0.881	0.870	(0.61)
	Self-reported memory	0.149	0.356	0	1	1397	0.156	0.144	(0.64)
E.	Health related behaviors								
	Physical exam in past 2 years	0.585	0.493	0	1	1522	0.559	0.613	(-2.13)
	Alcohol consumption	0.590	0.492	0	1	1544	0.603	0.578	(1.00)
	Smoking	0.460	0.499	0	1	1218	0.464	0.457	(0.25)
	Sleeping duration	7.042	1.760	1	15	1410	7.030	7.044	(-0.15)
F.	Social activities								
	Take care grandchildren	0.647	0.478	0	1	1109	0.634	0.664	(-1.04)
	Attending some activities	0.676	0.468	0	1	1418	0.639	0.717	(-3.12)
	Number of activities	1.306	1.309	0	8	1418	1.212	1.409	(-2.83)
	Interacted with friends	0.362	0.481	0	1	1558	0.342	0.390	(-1.97)
	Leisure activities	0.297	0.457	Ő	1	1558	0.271	0.329	(-2.50)
	sports, social club	0.177	0.382	Ő	1	1558	0.130	0.236	(-5.46)
	Voluntary or charity work	0.022	0.146	Ő	1	1558	0.021	0.024	(-0.37)
	Stock investment	0.022	0.148	0	1	1558	0.012	0.033	(-2.81)
	Used the internet	0.112	0 315	0	- 1	1558	0.102	0.125	(-1 44)

Table 2.2 Summary Statistics

G. Covariates

Age	59.954	2.879	55	65	1558	59.103	60.906	(-12.91)
Number of children	2	1.002	0	8	1332	1.900	1.792	(1.94)
Only one child	0.412	0.492	0	1	1306	0.402	0.422	(-0.72)
Marriage	0.954	0.209	0	1	1337	0.963	0.944	(1.61)
Middle school	0.294	0.456	0	1	1338	0.298	0.287	(0.47)
High school	0.516	0.500	0	1	1338	0.511	0.520	(-0.32)
Some collage	0.158	0.365	0	1	1338	0.148	0.173	(-1.23)
Graduate	0.031	0.174	0	1	1338	0.043	0.021	(2.28)
Own house	0.967	0.178	0	1	1257	0.976	0.960	(1.54)
Log of yearly average								
expenditure per household	9.173	0.909	3.549	12.479	1270	9.047	9.302	(-5.03)
member								

Notes: Descriptive statistics for CHARLS waves 2012 and 2014. The sample is restricted to urban man aged 55 to 65 years who were born between 1946 and 1958 and who were in job market or retired. Column 1 and 2 show the overall mean and standard deviation of the variable. Column 3 to 5 gives the overall minimum, maximum and the number of observations. Column 6 provides the mean for retirees (treatment group). The means for non-retirees (control group) are given in column 7. Column 8 indicated the t-statistic for the equality of means of both groups.

			Physical H	ealth		
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
VARIABLES	Self- Assessed Health Status	# of Difficulties of ADL (Activities of daily living)	# of Difficulties of IADL (Instrumental activities of daily living)	# of Chronic diseases	# of physical mobility problems	# of doctor visit last month
	dummy 1 is good; 0 is bad	0-6	0-5	0-11	0 - 7	0 - 30
Optimal Bandwidth	-0.116	-0.0421	-0.0959	-0.294	-1.545**	-0.889
	(0.289) 2.566	(0.563) 3.01	(0.484) 3.18	(0.597) 3.63	(0.601) 3.519	(0.835) 3.681
Bandwidth size 1 year	-0.431 (0.278) 274	0.321 (0.521) 308	0.735* (0.412) 309	-2.133*** (0.756) 302	-1.334*** (0.494) 277	-1.862** (0.756) 276
Bandwidth size 2 years	-0.217	0.141	0.409	-0.472	-1.920***	-1.139
	(0.319) 538	(0.558) 647	(0.387) 648	(0.720) 600	(0.636) 551	(1.003) 548
Bandwidth size 3 years	-0.101	-0.0408	-0.0399	-0.0742	-1.545**	-0.980
	(0.277) 805	(0.563) 916	(0.478) 919	(0.639) 896	(0.602) 824	(0.899) 820

Table 2.3 The effect of retirement on physical health

Note: Separate regressions by different dependent variables using polled sample of the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) wave 1 and wave 2 in 2011 and 2013. Robust standard errors in parentheses all clustered at age in month level. All models include a piecewise linear trends, individual - fixed effects and separate dummy variables for month and year of the interview.

***p < .000

^{*} p < .01. ** p < .001

		Well-	being		Mental	Health
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Variables	Satisfactory life	Positive feeling index of HWB-12	Negative feeling index of HWB-13	Fatigue index of HWB-12	Depression index	Depressed?
	dummy	0 - 12	0 - 20	0 - 16	0 - 30	dummy
	1 is satisfied; 0 is unsatisfied	Larger, more positive feeling	Smaller, less negative feeling	Smaller, less fatigue feeling	Smaller, less pressure	1 is yes; 0 is no
Optimal Bandwidth	0.710***	1.562	-1.908	-2.514*	-5.246*	-0.590**
	(0.204) 1.874	(2.279) 4.896	(2.011) 3.857	(1.410) 4.329	(2.766) 3.89	(0.243) 2.338
Bandwidth size 1						
year	0.740***	4.465	-6.552**	-6.971***	-5.720**	-0.255
	(0.237) 251	(3.231) 120	(2.775) 120	(2.541) 119	(2.817) 254	(0.183) 254
Bandwidth size 2						
years	0.706***	5.549*	-4.805**	-4.943***	-7.793***	-0.636**
	(0.200) 491	(2.923) 254	(2.446) 255	(1.310) 254	(2.840) 501	(0.254) 501
Bandwidth size 3						
years	0.528***	3.556	-2.989	-2.805**	-5.758**	-0.483**
	(0.134) 720	(2.463) 384	(2.176) 387	(1.391) 386	(2.802) 736	(0.214) 736

Table 2.4 The effect of retirement on Well-being and Mental Health

Note: Separate regressions by different dependent variables using polled sample of the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) wave 1 and wave 2 in 2011 and 2013. Robust standard errors in parentheses all clustered at age in month level. All models include a piecewise linear trends, individual - fixed effects and separate dummy variables for month and year of the interview. * p < .01. ** p < .001***p < .000

			Cognitive fu	inctioning			
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
VARIABLES	Immediate word recall	Delayed word recall	Total word recall	Date recall	Serial 7 subtraction	Draw assign picture	Self- rated Memory
	0 -10	1 -10	0-20	0-5	0-5	dummy 1 is yes; 0 is no	dummy 1 is poor; 0 is good
Optimal Bandwidth	1.838**	-0.199	1.084	0.592	0.474	0.206	-0.106
	(0.933) 3.527	(1.235) 3.547	(1.461) 4.492	(1.026) 3.384	(0.934) 3.627	(0.275) 2.062	(0.364) 2.464
Bandwidth size 1 year	2.702***	4.176**	6.190***	0.357	0.225	0.467	0.187
	(0.922) 249	(2.060) 251	(1.505) 249	(1.546) 272	(1.311) 239	(0.368) 253	(0.252) 255
Bandwidth size 2 years	3.470***	2.223*	5.285***	1.412	1.427	0.277	-0.0819
	(1.242) 487	(1.324) 489	(0.862) 486	(1.509) 542	(1.582) 472	(0.305) 500	(0.400) 502
Bandwidth size 3 years	2.208**	0.246	2.409*	0.754	0.454	0.151	-0.103
·	(0.970) 711	(1.285) 716	(1.324) 710	(1.042) 806	(0.936) 697	(0.228) 735	(0.337) 741

Table 2.5 The effect of retirement on cognitivefunctioning

Note: Separate regressions by different dependent variables using polled sample of the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) wave 1 and wave 2 in 2011 and 2013. Robust standard errors in parentheses, all clustered at age in month level. All models include a piecewise linear trends, individual – fixed effects and separate dummy variables for month and year of the interview.

^{*} p < .01. ** p < .001

^{***}p < .001

	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(9)	E	(8)	(6)	(10)	(11)	(12)	(13)
	Attitude to health	Health r	elated beh	aviors					Soc	ial Activitie	s		
VARIABLES	Did physical exam in past 2 years?	Alcohol Consumption	Smoking	Sleeping Duration	Take care of grandson	has any activity in last month	# of activities last month	Interacted with friends	Leisure activities	Sports, social, or other kind of club	Voluntary or charity work	Stock investment	Used the internet
	dumny	dumny	dummy		dumny	dummy		dumny	dummy	dumny	dummy	dummy	dummy
	1 is Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	0 - 15 hours	1 is Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	0 - 12	lis Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.
Optimal Bandwidth	0.292	0.0565	-0.447	0.150	0.391	0.393*	0.691	0.0887	0.481**	0.638***	0.0336	0.177^{**}	0.388**
	(0.190)	(0.402)	(0.404)	(1.227)	(0.477)	(0.205)	(0.630)	(0.213)	(0.214)	(0.193)	(0.0649)	(0.0697)	(0.168)
	2.728	2.665	2.131	3.877	2.653	2.199	3.163	2.498	2.125	1.82	1.92	1.937	1.798
Bandwidth size 1 year	0.222	0.489	-0.340	0.538	0.0802	0.487***	2.299***	0.0642	0.201	1.037***	0.105**	0.275***	0.626***
	(0.241)	(0.597)	(0.457)	(1.342)	(0.423)	(0.102)	(0.510)	(0.236)	(0.132)	(0.338)	(0.0508)	(0.0850)	(0.0706)
	270	277	226	259	261	261	277	277	277	<i>TT</i> 2	277	277	277
Bandwidth size 3 years	0.314	0.0252	-0.439	0.172	0.246	0.238	0.594	0.0594	0.347**	0.293	0.0374	0.145**	0.108
	(0.192)	(0.388)	(0.332)	(1.345)	(0.438)	(0.211)	(0.658)	(0.209)	(0.175)	(0.243)	(0.0628)	(0.0656)	(0.195)
	809	820	650	749	753	753	824	824	824	824	824	824	824
Note: Separate regressi Robust standard errors and year of the intervie	ons by different in parentheses, w.	dependent vari; all clustered at a	ables using age in mon	t polled samp th level. All n	le of the Chin nodels include	a Health and e a piecewise	Retirement] linear trends	Longitudinal ; s, individual –	Study (CH ₁ - fixed effec	ARLS) wave ts and sepai	1 and wave ate dummy	2 in 2011 an variables for	1 2013. month

Table 2.6 Mechanisms

Table 2.6 Mechanisms

			Physical Heal	lth		
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
VARIABLES	Self- Assessed Health Status	# of Difficulties of ADL (Activities of daily living)	# of Difficulties of IADL (Instrumental activities of daily living)	# of Chronic diseases	# of physical mobility problems	# of doctor visit last month
	dummy					
	1 is good; 0 is bad	0-6	0-5	0-11	0 - 7	0 - 30
Bandwidth size 1 year	-2.932	-0.988	0.0500	-4.864	-3.958	-3.375
	(1.944)	(1.316)	(1.275)	(3.265)	(2.751)	(2.186)
	274	308	309	302	277	276
Bandwidth size 2 years	-0.233 (0.656) 538	-0.0619 (1.083) 647	0.824 (0.843) 648	-3.639 (2.411) 600	-2.007*** (0.621) 551	0.918 (1.732) 548
Bandwidth size 3 years	-0.0495	0.0231	0.326	0.356	-1.215**	-0.533
	(0.490)	(0.626)	(0.508)	(1.147)	(0.572)	(1.381)
	805	916	919	896	824	820

Table 2.7 Robustness Check - Piecewise quadratic age trends and Add control variables The effect of retirement on physical health

Note: Separate regressions by different dependent variables using polled sample of the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) wave 1 and wave 2 in 2011 and 2013. Robust standard errors in parentheses, all clustered at age in month level. All models include a piecewise linear trends, piecewise quadratic age trends, education in three categories, marital status, number of students, average expenditure per household member per year, individual – fixed effects and separate dummy variables for month and year of the interview.

* p < .01.** p < .001

***p < .000

		Well-be	eing		Mental	Health
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)
Variables	Satisfactory life	Positive feeling index of HWB-12	Negative feeling index of HWB-13	Fatigue index of HWB-12	Depression index	Depressed?
	dummy	0 - 12	0 - 20	0 - 16	0 - 30	dummy
	1 is satisfied; 0 is unsatisfied	Larger, more positive feeling	Smaller, less negative feeling	Smaller, less fatigue feeling	Smaller, less pressure	1 is yes; 0 is no
Bandwidth size 1 year	0.901	7.959	-8.628	-11.39*	-12.11*	-0.487
	(1.139)	(7.317)	(5.625)	(6.526)	(6.815)	(0.504)
	251	120	120	119	254	254
Bandwidth size 2 years	0.610** (0.294) 491	6.195 (5.342) 254	-3.546 (4.274) 255	-4.809 (3.004) 254	-10.61** (5.204) 501	-0.958** (0.414) 501
Bandwidth size 3 years	0.347 (0.222) 720	2.366 (3.495) 384	-1.610 (3.074) 387	-2.525 (2.114) 386	-7.547 (5.601) 736	-0.691 (0.457) 736

Table 2.8 Robustness Check - Piecewise quadratic age trends and Add control variables (The effect of retirement on Well-being and Mental Health)

Note: Separate regressions by different dependent variables using polled sample of the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) wave 1 and wave 2 in 2011 and 2013. Robust standard errors in parentheses, all clustered at age in month level. All models include a piecewise linear trends, piecewise quadratic age trends, education in three categories, marital status, number of students, average expenditure per household member per year, individual – fixed effects and separate dummy variables for month and year of the interview.

 $\begin{array}{ll} * & p < .01. \\ ** & p < .001 \\ ***p < .000 \end{array}$

		(Cognitive f	unctionin	g		
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(5)	(6)	(7)
VADIABLES	Immediate word recall	Delayed word recall	Total word recall	Date recall	Serial 7 subtraction	Draw assign picture	Self- rated Memory
VARIADLES						dummy	dummy
	0 -10	1 -10	0-20	0-5	0-5	1 is yes; 0 is no	1 is poor; 0 is good
Bandwidth size							
1 year	3.291* (1.874) 249	10.35* (5.669) 251	12.37** (5.427) 249	0.802 (2.604) 272	1.199 (3.049) 239	0.645 (0.790) 253	-0.386 (0.672) 255
Bandwidth size							
2 years	5.820* (3.095) 487	5.964* (3.624) 489	10.44** (4.363) 486	2.413 (2.024) 542	5.427 (3.824) 472	0.921 (0.796) 500	0.0301 (0.458) 502
Bandwidth size							
3 years	4.419* (2.435) 711	1.763 (2.065) 716	5.916* (3.473) 710	1.109 (1.068) 806	1.874 (1.463) 697	0.0655 (0.449) 735	-0.185 (0.463) 741

Table 2.9 Robustness Check - Piecewise quadratic age trends and Add control variables (The effect of retirement on cognitive functioning)

Note: Separate regressions by different dependent variables using polled sample of the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) wave 1 and wave 2 in 2011 and 2013. Robust standard errors in parentheses all clustered at age in month level. All models include a piecewise linear trends, piecewise quadratic age trends, education in three categories, marital status, number of students, average expenditure per household member per year, individual fixed effects and separate dummy variables for month and year of the interview.

 $\begin{array}{ll} * & p < .01. \\ ** & p < .001 \end{array}$

***p < .000

Table 2.10 Robust	ness Chec	k on Mech	misms: A	dding Piec	ewise qua	ıdratic age	trends an	d control	variables				
	(1)	(2)	(3)	(4)	(2)	(9)	(1)	(8)	(6)	(10)	(11)	(12)	(13)
	Attitude to health	Health	related behz	wiors					Sc	ocial Activiti	es		
VARIA BLES	Did physical examin past 2 years?	Alcohol Consumptio n	Smoking	Sleeping Duration	Take care of grandson	Has any activity in last month	# of activities last month	Interacted with friends	Leisure activities	Sports, social, or other kind of club	Voluntary or charity work	Stock investment	Used the internet
	dummy	dummy	dummy		dumny	dummy		dummy	dummy	dummy	dummy	dummy	dummy
	1 is Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	0 - 15 hours	lis Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	0 - 12	lis Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.	lis Yes; 0 is No.
Bandwidth size 1	1.479	0.210	-3.850	-2.849	-0.748	2.581*	8.838	0.330	1.359**	3.404	0.426	0.505**	1.544***
	(1.662)	(1.425)	(3.562)	(3.217)	(0.519)	(1.495)	(5.714)	(0.629)	(0.586)	(2.104)	(0.332)	(0.226)	(0.491)
No. of observations	270	277	226	259	261	261	277	772	772	277	277	<i>TT2</i>	277
Bandwidth size 2	0.686**	0.108	-0.215	2.269	0.250	0.784***	2.420**	-0.0775	0.960***	0.783**	0.0439	0.227**	0.691***
No. of observations	(1440) 540	(0.010) 550	(0.409) 448	506	510	510	(0001) 551	551	(1000) 551	(erc.u) 551	(1760.0) 551	(0.111) 551	(1777) 551
Bandwidth size 3	0.286 (0.197)	-0.0744 (0.506)	-0.905* (0.471)	-0.166 (2.183)	0.462 (0.702)	0.704*** (0.245)	2.139** (0.937)	0.141 (0.307)	0.800** (0.345)	0.768*** (0.258)	0.0574 (0.0792)	0.214** (0.0879)	0.439** (0.215)
No. of observations	809	820	650	749	753	753	824	824	824	824	824	824	824
Note: Separate regres sic Robust standard errors i marital status, number o	ons by differe in parenthese f students, av	nt dependent s, all clusterec /erage expend	variables us l at age in m iture per hou	ing polled si onth level. A isehold mem	ample of the All models in ther per year	China Healtl clude a piece ; individual -	n and Retiren wise linear tr fixed effects	nent Longitu rends, piece ¹ s and separa	dinal Study wise quadrat te dummy va	(CHARLS) v ic age trends triables for n	vave 1 and w s, education onth and ye	ave 2 in 2011 in three categ ar of the inter	and 2013. ories, view.
* p < .01. ** p < .001 ***p < .000													

Table 2.10 Robustness Check on Mechanisms: Adding Piecewise quadratic age trends and control variables

94

Appendix 1:





Notes: The markers represent the share of retirees in the window of three month. The solid line represents the predicted values of a local linear smoother estimated using raw data on each side of the threshold at age 60. Outer gray lines indicate 95 percent confidence intervals.

Figure 2: Share of Retirees of all rural male in China



Notes: The markers represent the share of retirees in the window of three month. The solid line represents the predicted values of a local linear smoother estimated using raw data on each side of the threshold at age 60. Outer gray lines indicate 95 percent confidence intervals.



Figure 3 (health related dependent variables)

Notes: Figure 3 shows the continuity of various health related dependent variables I check for. The dots in the scatter plot depict the average over 3 months bin.



Figure 4 (Mechanisms)

Notes: Figure 4 shows the discontinuity of various mechanisms variables I check for. The dots in the scatter plot depict the average over 3 months bin.

Chapter 3: The Effects of Childhood Socioeconomic Status on Health Outcomes of Mid-Aged and the Elderly in China: Evidence from the CHARLS National Baseline Survey and Health History Survey

3.1 Introduction

Several types of research across economic, epidemiological, and sociological fields document that early life circumstances, such as in-uterus exposures, socio-economics, childhood shocks and health are powerful predictors of health, economic socioeconomic status and wellbeing in later life. Some link birth situation to adult health (Barker, 1995; Godfrey and David JP Barker 2001; Roseboom et al., 2006; Currie and Moretti, 2007; Oreopoulos et al., 2008; Maccini and Yang, 2009). Some investigate the effects of the childhood socioeconomic status or health on disease in adulthood (Lynch et al., 1994; Gunnel et al., 1998; Dietz, 1998; Marmot et al., 2001; Galobardes et al., 2006; Biro et al., 2010; Cohen et al., 2010). Other papers root in income, education and working status (Case et al., 2002; Luo and Linda, 2005; Currie, 2009), conclusing that situation in early life generates long-run impacts on the well-being of later life. Also, from a public policy standpoint, such long-lasting consequences may make potential policy intervention particularly important. With the population aging rapidlly and life expectancy improving dramatically, developing countries are facing several tough challenges from the aging population.³⁵ Health of aging people and the related government spending on healthcare are two critical issues. The elderly have a higher risk of experiencing chronic diseases, having difficulties in activities of daily living (ADLs) or instrumental activities of daily living (IADLs). If governments have to transfer public spending from education and infrastructure investment to health care utilization for the elderly, economic growth and overall quality of life can be affected. However, the majority of those analyses examine many Western and developed countries and focus on the children's health or adults' health. Only a few papers explore the long-run effects of childhood condition on the elderly in developing countries (Grimard et al., 2010; Smith et al., 2012).

In this paper, I examine the health outcomes of mid-aged and the elderly in China, and investigate the effects of early life conditions on difference dimensions of health status in adulthood and elderhood. I also focus on the difference between men and women. To do so, I use recently collected data from the China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) 2011 national baseline wave and the 2016 history wave to document health conditions of those aged 45 to 80. I use the health measurements provided by the CHARLS including self-reported health, chronic disease indication, the number of chronic diseases, disable indicator, the number of difficulties of ADLs and IADLs, sleeping time and biomarker of height. I also control for the potential channel of health effects because early life conditions may have indirect effects through education, health, occupation, wealth, and other conditions, on the health in late life. I find that

³⁵ World report on ageing and health (2015) shows that two thirds of the world's older persons live in the developing regions now and their numbers are growing faster there than in the developed regions. The number of older persons in the less developed regions grew from 376 million in 2000 to 602 million in 2015 (an increase of 60 percent) and it is projected to grow by 71 percent between 2015 and 2030, when a projected 1 billion people aged 60 years or over will reside in the less developed regions. Projections indicate that 1.7 billion people aged 60 years or over nearly 80 per cent of the world's older population—will live in the less developed regions in 2050.

the effects are strong and statistically significant even when I control for an individual's education and wealth. This finding suggests that the childhood situations have the impact on socio-economic conditions beyond adulthood and into elderhood. Also, the results indicate that policies aimed at improving children's health, living conditions and SES may have long-lasting benefits for the individual and also for the society as a whole.

The remaining part of the paper is structured as follows. Section 2 reviews the literature, Section 3 discusses conceptual issues and the empirical models, followed by section 4 describing the CHARLS national baseline data, health history data, and variables I use. Section 5 discusses the results and robustness checks. Section 6 concludes.

3.2 Literature review

The literature presenting several mechanisms, through which the childhood socioeconomic status (CSES) affects health in elderhood, can be summarized in two groups. Critical-period programming and life course models.

First, critical-period programing is the concept that environmental conditions in a certain sensitive period of life may have long-lasting and permanent effects. The term "fetal-origins hypothesis" has been used to represent the programing induced by circumstances experienced in the fetal period (Barker, 1997), and it also include the period of infancy and early childhood. It suggests a direct link of the conditions in utero, at birth or in early infancy to health later that may be independent of social class in adult life. Specifically, there is growing evidence that conditions during such a critical period can change an individual's physiology causing a permanent and downward shift in her health much later. Elo and Preston (1992) suggest that

adult height is essentially determined by events in the first three years of life, and height can have long-lasting negative impacts on health status (Strauss and Thomas, 2008). Using a 1958 British birth cohort who were followed prospectively into their adult years. Case et al., (2005) explore the long-lasting associations between childhood health on adult health, exam performance, employment, and measures of socioeconomic status (SES). They show that people who experienced low birth weight or chronic disease when they were children had worse health, poor exam performance, and lower working statuses, even after controlling for parental background, such as education and income. Almond (2006) use 1918 Influenza Pandemic, which was unexpected and short, to identify the in-uterus conditions effects on late health. Using roughly one-third of those born in early 1919 whose mothers contracted influenza while pregnant as treatment group, and those born in early 1918, who had essentially zero prenatal exposure to the 1918 pandemic as control group, he find that children of infected mothers were more likely to be disabled and experienced lower, as well as less educational attainment. Currie and Walker (2011) investigate the introduction of E-ZPass (electronic toll collection) greatly decrease traffic congestion and vehicle emissions near highway toll plazas. Their results suggest that traffic congestion contributes significantly to adverse health conditions among infants.

Second is life course models, which is broader than the critical-period programing (fetalorigins hypothesis). 36 It assumes that the physical and social hazards during gestation, childhood, adolescence, young adulthood and midlife may have long-term consequences for health during adulthood, either directly through the illness itself or indirectly by restricting educational achievement and life opportunities (Kuh and Wadsworth 1993; Kuh and Ben-

³⁶ A life course is defined as "a sequence of socially defined events and roles that the individual enacts over time". In particular, the approach focuses on the connection between individuals and the historical and socioeconomic context in which these individuals lived. The origins of this approach can be traced back to pioneering studies of the 1920s such as Thomas' and Znaniecki's "The Polish Peasant in Europe and America" and Mannheim's essay on the "Problem of generations".

Shlomo 1997). The life course models operate in two ways. The pathway models suggest that early experiences place an individual onto a certain "life trajectory," eventually indirectly impacting later life health (Kuh et al. 1997; Marmot et al. 2001; Hertzman et al. 2001). The cumulative model suggests the psychosocial and physiological experiences and environments during early, and later life accumulate to influence the late life health (Davey-Smith et al, 2002). Case and Paxson (2008) shows that having good health during childhood and growing up in a more comfortable environment result in a higher level of education, and good health and higher economic status later in life.

3.3 Conceptual issues and empirical models

3.3.1 Conceptual issues

Michael Grossman's 1972 model of health production treats every individual as both a producer and a consumer of health.³⁷ Health is treated as a stock which degrades over time in the absence of "investments" in health. Following his model, and especially the model of Grimard et al., (2010), I generate the conceptual framework. I consider that individual health at time t (H_t) should be a function of an individual's history health from initial health to the most recent health (H_0 , H_1 , ..., H_{t-2} , H_{t-1}); the health investment of the past periods (I_1 , ..., I_{t-2} , I_{t-1}); the time histories of community characteristics (C_0 , C_1 , ..., C_t), which include the community infrastructure and disease environment; and important time-invariant demographic variables (X) such as gender and age. I summarize those important health determinants below:

³⁷ The model acknowledges that health is both a consumption good that yields direct satisfaction and utility, and an investment good, which yields satisfaction to consumers indirectly through fewer sick days. Investment in health is costly as consumers must trade off time and resources devoted to health, such as exercising at a local gym, against other goals. These factors are used to determine the optimal level of health that an individual will demand. The model makes predictions over the effects of changes in prices of healthcare and other goods, labor market outcomes such as employment and wages, and technological changes.

$$H_t = h(H_0, H_1, \dots, H_{t-2}, H_{t-1}; I_1, \dots, I_{t-2}, I_{t-1}; C_0, \dots, C_t; X)$$
(3.1)

Since health stock is treated as a recursive process, I consequently replace health at any time (H_m) with above expression for each period t = 0 to t = m-1 induces the following reduced equation of health:

$$H_t = h(H_0; I_1, ..., I_{t-2}, I_{t-1}; C_0, ..., C_t; X)$$
(3.2)

The initial health endowment H_0 is partly determined by genetic characteristics (G) determined at pregnancy. Both critical-period programming model and life-course model support that early-life socio-economic status (SES) directly and indirectly affects the health of later life. So I treat childhood socioeconomic status (CSES) as another initial health determinate. Also, the original location characteristic is also a determinate of the original health endowment.

$$H_0 = k(CSES; C_0; G) \tag{3.3}$$

3.3.2 Empirical models

In examining the relationship between individual's childhood socioeconomic status (CSES) and health in mid-age and the elderly, I begin with the below-reduced equation, setting health in old age (H_i) is the function of an individual's childhood socioeconomic status (CSES), demographic characteristics and current location.

$$H_{ijt} = \beta * CSES + \gamma * X_i + \delta * L_{it} + t_i + \varepsilon_{ijt}$$
(3.4)

 H_{ijt} is the health of individual *i* living in district *l* in period *t*. I are interested in the coefficient of β , the impact of CSES on the elderly health outcome. X_i presents demographic controls such as age, marital status, the number of children, and current hukou status.³⁸ L_{it} is the group of location dummies. I also include the interview month fixed effect. ε_{ijt} is the mean-zero error

³⁸ A hukou is a record in a government system of household registration required by law in mainland China, and determines where citizens are allowed to live. The system itself is more properly called "huji", and has origins in ancient China.

term. Because in this equation 3.5 I assume that the effects captured by β is very strong, it might be driven upwards by omitted variable bias. I except the magnitude of β will decrease if I control the education E_i and the log of per capita expenditure W_i. All equations are estimated for men and women separately.

$$H_{ijt} = \beta * CSES + \theta E_i + \gamma * X_i + \delta * L_{it} + t_i + \varepsilon_{ijt}$$
(3.5)
$$H_{ijt} = \beta * CSES + \theta E_i + \lambda W_i + \gamma * X_i + \delta * L_{it} + t_i + \varepsilon_{ijt}$$
(3.6)

3.4 Data and Sample

China Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study (CHARLS) is a multidisciplinary longitudinal survey of middle-aged and the elderly population in China on health, socioeconomic status, and social and family network.³⁹

The formal survey years of CHARLS are 2011, 2013 and 2014. The baseline national wave1 was fielded in 2011 and includes about 10,000 households and 17,500 individuals in 150 counties/districts and 450 villages/resident committees. The respondents are followed every 2 years, using a face-to-face computer-assisted personal interview (CAPI). The baseline national wave 2 finished in 2013. CHARLS wave 3, conducted in 2014 and released in June 2016, collected detailed retrospective life histories. I use wave 1 national baseline data and wave 3 life history data. The survey includes measurements on health, such as self-reported health condition and individual's functional status; demographics of both individuals and families, educational background, childhood living conditions, and several economic measures, such as incomes,

³⁹ CHARLS is designed after the Health and Retirement Study (HRS) in the United States, and is also harmonized with many leading international surveys of the elderly people in other countries, such as the English Longitudinal Survey on Aging (ELSA), the Korean Longitudinal Study of Aging (KLoSA), the Longitudinal Aging Study in India (LASI), the Survey on Health, Aging, and Retirement in Europe (SHARE) and the Japanese Study of Aging and Retirement (JSTAR). See http://charls.pku.edu.cn/en.

savings and expenditures. I keep the observations with age 45 to 80, which represents mid-age and the elderly group of people. Table 3.1 shows the definition of variables and he sample size and statistics for each variable are shown in Table 3.2.

I construct a group of dependent variables including good health, disable, chronic disease, and difficulty of ADLs / IADLs indicators, the number of chronic diseases, sleeping time and adult height.⁴⁰ For self-rated health status is derived from a question asking the individual to rate their health on the five-point scale: very good, good, fair, bad and very bad.⁴¹ I then condense these responses to a two-point scale: 0 is bad health (bad and very bad categories), 1 is good health (very good, good and fair categories).⁴² There are about 80% of men report they have good health status, and 73% for women.

To generate the CSES measure, I use the survey question about hunger, family's financial situation, neighborhood cleanliness, access clean water, and energization whey they were before 17 years old. There are many channels through which those situation affect health. For example, not accessing clean water may cause bacterial infections, cholera, dysentery, hepatitis A, typhoid and polio.⁴³ Hunger in childhood can lead to insufficient nutrition and, finally linked to adverse health outcomes in later life. Using similar strategy with Grimard (2010), I give each condition the same weight and combine them together. So the CSES index decreasing with good childhood social-economics condition. A CSES index value ranges 0 to 1. Value 1 indicates that the

⁴⁰ Activities of daily living (ADLs) measure limitations in the following six skills: dressing, bathing, eating, transferring (get into or out of bed), toilet use (including getting up and down), and controlling urination and defecation. Instrumental activities of daily living (IADLs) measure the five skills including doing housework; preparing meals; groceries shopping; making phone calls; taking medications (preparing and taking correct dose); and managing money (paying bills, keeping track of expenses, or managing assets).

⁴¹The CHARLS also records the second version of the five-point scale (excellent, very good, good, fair, and poor). I do not use the second version in the paper.

⁴² In Chinese language, "fair" always means good

⁴³ http://www.who.int/mediacentre/factsheets/fs391/en/

individual had worse family's financial condition, experienced hunger, lived in unclean neighborhood, did not access clean water and no energized in childhood.

Education is measured by a dummy variable for individuals who finished primary school. Since dataset has more missing values on income questions and it might be measured with much more error. I use per capita expenditure, a better measure of long-run resources, to substitute the income.

3.5 Results and robustness check

Table 3.3 shows the results of equation 3.4, 3.5 and 3.6. Panel A shows the effects of CSES on respondents' self-reported health status, which groups "fair", "good", "very good" as "good health". It shows the effects are significant and the magnitudes become lower as I control for adult education and expenditure (the proxy of income). In addition, the effects of CSES on other health indicators such chronic disease, disease, without ADL problems, and without IADL problem are significant and also showing that bad CSES leads to adverse health measurements in the late time. Another important finding is the different effects across gender: effects on women is stronger than effects on men. Differential mortality between women and men may explain this difference partly (Kishor, 1995). Since females have a mortality advantage during infancy and low-health-men might be dead at young age, comparing "good-health-men" with both "good-health-women" and "low-health-women" generates the gender bias effects in the long-term.

Considering the possible endogeneity problem occurs on CSES (the intergenerational effects of parents' SES on children's SES), I control for SES of the individual's parents. On life history survey, every interviewee was asked questions about parents' education and occupation

circumstance when they were children. Table 3.4 shows the results of equation 3.6, controlling for parents background. For women, doing so does not change the significant and magnitude of the CSES effects a lot on health outcomes in later life. However, for men, doing so make the coefficients of CSES less significant. Also, for bother men and women the parental SES variables are jointly insignificant for the dependent variables. This exam confirms my conclusion that lower CESC is significantly associated with negative health indicators later. However, for respondents who are age 45 to 80 in 2011 (survey year), their parents were born at the end of the 19th century and grown at the beginning of the 20th century. China was in a state of radical upheaval in this period. The majority of people experienced very low living conditions and attained less education. For instance, in my sample, the percentage of literate mothers is only 1% and 4% for literate fathers. Therefore, the variables of parents' background may not be enough to extract parents' SES. I should re-investigate this problem after getting data with more information in the future.

Taking the possible bias of self-reported health status consideration, I generate a more restricted indicator of respondents' self-reported health status grouping "good" and "very good" as "good health." The results showed on Table 3.5 is robust to this concern. The magnitude of effects decreases and is significant for both women and men. In addition, the effects of CSES on other health indicators such as the number of chronic diseases, the number of ADL problems, the number of IADL problem, and sleeping time are significant and also showing that the bad CSES leads to adverse health measurements in the late time. For variable "height" measured by centimeter, I do not find the significant effect on men. Although the effect for women is
significant, the significance is disappeared after I control for adult education and expenditure (a proxy for income).

3.6 Conclusion

Using the Chinese Health and Retirement Longitudinal Study, I estimate the long-term effects of childhood social-economics status (CSES) on several health outcomes of the elderly (people who are aged 45 to 80) in China. I find that for both men and women, unfavorable childhood life situation is associated with adverse health status in later life. Although those effects could be partially mediated through education of attainment and income during adulthood, those effects remain statistically significant when I control for the education of attainment and income during adulthood. I also find the long-term CSES effects are stronger for women than for men.

3.7 References:

Barker, David J. "Fetal origins of coronary heart disease." BMJ: British Medical Journal 311, no. 6998 (1995): 171.

Biro, Frank M., and Michelle Wien. "Childhood obesity and adult morbidities." The American journal of clinical nutrition 91, no. 5 (2010): 1499S-1505S.

Cohen, Sheldon, Denise Janicki-Deverts, Edith Chen, and Karen A. Matthews. "Childhood socioeconomic status and adult health." Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences 1186, no. 1 (2010): 37-55.

Currie, Janet, and Enrico Moretti. "Biology as destiny? Short-and long-run determinants of intergenerational transmission of birth weight." Journal of Labor economics 25, no. 2 (2007): 231-264.

Currie, Janet. "Healthy, wealthy, and wise: Socioeconomic status, poor health in childhood, and human capital development." JoUrnal of economIc lIteratUre 47, no. 1 (2009): 87-122.

Dietz, William H. "Health consequences of obesity in youth: childhood predictors of adult disease." Pediatrics 101, no. Supplement 2 (1998): 518-525.

Elder, Glen H. "The life course as developmental theory." Child development 69, no. 1 (1998): 1-12.

Flores, Manuel, and Adriaan Kalwij. "The associations between early life circumstances and later life health and employment in Europe." Empirical Economics 47, no. 4 (2014): 1251-1282.

Galobardes, Bruna, George Davey Smith, and John W. Lynch. "Systematic review of the influence of childhood socioeconomic circumstances on risk for cardiovascular disease in adulthood." Annals of epidemiology 16, no. 2 (2006): 91-104.

Godfrey, Keith M., and David JP Barker. "Fetal programming and adult health." Public health nutrition 4, no. 2b (2001): 611-624.

Grimard, Franque, Sonia Laszlo, and Wilfredo Lim. "Health, aging and childhood socioeconomic conditions in Mexico." Journal of health economics 29, no. 5 (2010): 630-640.

Halmdienst, Nicole, and Rudolf Winter-Ebmer. "Long-run Relations between Childhood Shocks and Health in Late Adulthood—Evidence from the Survey of Health, Ageing, and Retirement in Europe." CESifo economic studies 60, no. 2 (2014): 402-434.

Kesternich, Iris, Bettina Siflinger, James P. Smith, and Joachim K. Winter. "The effects of World War II on economic and health outcomes across Europe." Review of Economics and Statistics 96, no. 1 (2014): 103-118.

Kishor, Sunita. "Gender differentials in child mortality: a review of the evidence." (1995): 19-54.

Gunnell, David J., Stephen J. Frankel, Kiran Nanchahal, Tim J. Peters, and G. Davey Smith. "Childhood obesity and adult cardiovascular mortality: a 57-y follow-up study based on the Boyd Orr cohort." The American journal of clinical nutrition 67, no. 6 (1998): 1111-1118.

Lei, Xiaoyan, Xiaoting Sun, John Strauss, Yaohui Zhao, Gonghuan Yang, Perry Hu, Yisong Hu, and Xiangjun Yin. "Health outcomes and socio-economic status among the midaged and elderly in China: evidence from the CHARLS national baseline data." The Journal of the Economics of Ageing 3 (2014): 29-43.

Luo, Ye, and Linda J. Waite. "The impact of childhood and adult SES on physical, mental, and cognitive well-being in later life." The Journals of Gerontology Series B: Psychological Sciences and Social Sciences 60, no. 2 (2005): S93-S101.

Lynch, John W., George A. Kaplan, Richard D. Cohen, Thomas W. Wilson, N. L. Smith, J. Kauhanen, and Jukka T. Salonen. "Childhood and adult socioeconomic status as predictors of mortality in Finland." The Lancet 343, no. 8896 (1994): 524-527.

Maccini, Sharon L., and Dean Yang. Under the weather: health, schooling, and economic consequences of early-life rainfall. No. w14031. National Bureau of Economic Research, 2008.

Marmot, Michael, Martin Shipley, Eric Brunner, and Harry Hemingway. "Relative contribution of early life and adult socioeconomic factors to adult morbidity in the Whitehall II study." Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health 55, no. 5 (2001): 301-307.

Oreopoulos, Philip, Mark Stabile, Randy Walld, and Leslie L. Roos. "Short-, medium-, and long-term consequences of poor infant health an analysis using siblings and twins." Journal of human Resources 43, no. 1 (2008): 88-138.

Pollitt, Ricardo A., Kathryn M. Rose, and Jay S. Kaufman. "Evaluating the evidence for models of life course socioeconomic factors and cardiovascular outcomes: a systematic review." BMC public health 5, no. 1 (2005): 7.

Poulton, Richie, Avshalom Caspi, Barry J. Milne, W. Murray Thomson, Alan Taylor, Malcolm R. Sears, and Terrie E. Moffitt. "Association between children's experience of socioeconomic disadvantage and adult health: a life-course study." The lancet 360, no. 9346 (2002): 1640-1645.

Roseboom, Tessa, Susanne de Rooij, and Rebecca Painter. "The Dutch famine and its long-term consequences for adult health." Early human development 82, no. 8 (2006): 485-491.

Smith, James P., Yan Shen, John Strauss, Yang Zhe, and Yaohui Zhao. "The effects of childhood health on adult health and SES in China." Economic development and cultural change 61, no. 1 (2012): 127.

World Health Organization. "World report on ageing and health." Geneva: World Health Organization (2015).

3.8 **Tables and Figures** Table 3.1 Variable Definitions

Variable Name	Definition
Background information	
Age	Age in 2016
Marital Status	Dummy = 1 if Married or living with a partner
Number of children	Number of living children
Hukou status	Dummy = 1 for Urban
City	City categories
Childhood social economics status	
Family's financial situation	Dummy = 1 if respondent's family financial situation was somewhat/ a lot worse off compared to the situation of the average family in the same community when the respondent was a child.
Hungary	Dummy = 1 if respondent had ever suffered hunger when he/she was a child.
	Dummy = 1 if respondent's neighborhood where he/she lived as a child was
Neighborhood Safety	not safe at all or not very safe.
Neighborhood Cleanliness	Dummy = 1 if respondent's neighborhood where he/she lived as a child was not clean at all/ not very clean.
Clean water	Dummy = 1 if respondent started using clean water when he/she was a child.
Water closet	Dummy = 1 if respondent started using water closet when he/she was a child.
Energization	Dummy = 1 if respondent started energized when he/she was a child.
CSES index	0 = best CSES, 1 = Worst CSES. Combined above seven conditions and
	giving them same weight.
Adult social economics status Completed primary school Log of per capita expenditure	Dummy = I if respondent had completed primary school Log of per capita expenditure
Outcome Measures	
Good health in 2011	Dummy = 1 if respondent reports
Alternative Good health in 2011	Dummy = 1 if the respondent is disabled.
Disable	Dummy = 1 if the respondent is disabled.
Chronic disease	Dummy = 1 if the respondent has any chronic disease.
ADLs	Dummy = 1 if respondent has no any difficulty in Activities of Daily Living
	Dummy = 1 if respondent has no any difficulty in Instrumental Activities of
IADLs	Daily Living
	Number of chronic diseases (Hypertension, Dyslipidemia, Diabetes, Cancer,
# of chronic disease	Stroke, Arthritis, Asthma, Chronic Lung/ Liver/ Hear/ Kidney/ Stomach/
	Memory-related / Psychiatric disease.)
# of difficulties of ADI s	Number of difficulties on Activities of Daily Living (Bathing, dressing, going
π of difficulties of ADEs	to the toilet, Transfer, Continence, and feeding.)
	Number of difficulties on Instrumental Activities of Daily Living
# of difficulties of IADLs	(Housekeeping, food preparation, shopping, financial management, and medication.)
Sleeping time	Average sleeping time for one night during the past month.
Height	Biomarker of height (cm) in 2011
Parental background information	
Mother is literate	Dummy = 1 if biological mother is literate
Father is literate	Dummy = 1 if biological father is literate
Mother's main work	Dummy = 1 if mother's main occupation is farming
Father's main work	Dummy = 1 if father's main occupation is farming

Table	3.2	Descript	tive	statistics
1 4010	5.2	Descrip	uvu	statistics

	Men			Women
Variables	Mean	Standard deviation	Obs.	Mean Standard <u>Obs.</u>
Age	59.882	8.673	6618	58.643 8.945 7343
Marital Status	0.920	0.271	6618	0.869 0.338 7340
Number of children	2.544	1.339	6606	2.700 1.394 7330
Hukou status	0.203	0.402	6617	0.173 0.378 7340
Family's financial situation	0.413	0.492	6580	0.387 0.487 7292
Hungary	0.746	0.435	6563	0.684 0.465 7269
Neighborhood Cleanliness	0.403	0.491	6471	0.322 0.467 7195
Clean water	0.069	0.253	6618	0.068 0.252 7343
Energization	0.088	0.283	6618	0.095 0.293 7343
CSES index	0.682	0.219	6426	0.646 0.223 7121
Completed primary school	0.423	0.494	6611	0.234 0.423 7336
Log of per capita expenditure	8.480	0.893	6492	8.444 0.909 7161
Good health in 2011	0.809	0.393	6592	0.730 0.444 7300
Alternative Good health in 2011	0.300	0.458	6592	0.212 0.409 7300
Disable	0.187	0.390	6601	0.155 0.362 7310
Chronic disease	0.656	0.475	6601	0.689 0.463 7309
ADLs	0.894	0.308	6536	0.847 0.360 7221
IADLs	0.842	0.365	6567	0.768 0.422 7258
# of chronic disease	1.282	1.346	6601	1.424 1.412 7309
# of difficulties of ADLs	0.228	0.821	6536	0.318 0.924 7221
# of difficulties of IADLs	0.314	0.885	6567	0.481 1.058 7258
Sleeping time	7.121	2.011	6080	6.720 2.121 6927
Height	163.664	6.743	4639	152.656 6.425 5300
Mother is literate	0.100	0.300	6295	0.106 0.308 7025
Father is literate	0.405	0.491	6204	0.402 0.490 6611
Mother's main work	0.940	0.238	5839	0.940 0.238 6455
Father's main work	0.826	0.379	6205	0.813 0.390 6859

Table 1	3.3	Effects	of CSES	on Middle	and aged	people's health
					()	

	~	Men			Women	
	Eq. (3)	Eq. (4)	Eq. (5)	 Eq. (3)	Eq. (4)	Eq. (5)
Panel A: dependent variable (measure of	f good health)	• • • •	/	- I \ /		/
CSES Index	-0.118***	-0.103***	-0.0980***	-0.208***	-0.188***	-0.186***
	(0.024)	(0.025)	(0.025)	(0.025)	(0.025)	(0.026)
Completed primary school		0.0535***	0.0529***		0.0631***	0.0656***
		(0.011)	(0.011)		(0.014)	(0.015)
Log of per capita expenditure			0.0058			-0.00762
			(0.006)			(0.006)
Regression Wald chi_squared	366.16	381.2	379.22	557.04	577.12	571.68
Pseudo R-squared	0.067	0.0707	0.0713	0.0722	0.0752	0.0757
Observations	6203	6198	6118	 6914	6911	6781
Panel B: dependent variable: (disable)						
CSES Index	0.0744***	0.0549**	0.0499**	0.0716***	0.0543***	0.0509**
	(0.023)	(0.023)	(0.024)	(0.020)	(0.020)	(0.020)
Completed primary school		-0.0683***	-0.0653***		-0.0572***	-0.0492***
		(0.011)	(0.011)		(0.012)	(0.012)
Log of per capita expenditure			-0.0139**			-0.0188***
			(0.006)			(0.005)
Regression Wald chi_squared	456.13	489.76	494.64	570.73	583.74	582.57
Pseudo R-squared	0.0895	0.0966	0.0978	0.1119	0.1157	0.1165
Observations	6157	6152	6079	 6915	6911	6772
Panel C: dependent variable: (chronic di	sease)	0.054044	0.0505111	0.400	0.400.000	0.44.64.44
CSES Index	0.0601**	0.0548**	0.058/**	0.103***	0.102***	0.116***
~	(0.028)	(0.028)	(0.028)	(0.025)	(0.026)	(0.026)
Completed primary school		-0.0139	-0.021		-0.00148	-0.007
		(0.013)	(0.013)		(0.014)	(0.014)
Log of per capita expenditure			0.0339***			0.0292***
.	505.07	500 50	(0.007)	500.07	500 71	(0.007)
Regression Wald chi_squared	505.97	508.52	502.52	590.87	589.71	594.52
Pseudo R-squared	0.0665	0.0669	0.0678	0.0783	0.0782	0.0814
Observations	6267	6262	61/9	 6967	6963	6824
Panel D: dependent variable (without pro	DDIEM OF ADL)	0.0462**	0.0460**	0 117***	0 106***	0 106***
CSES mdex	-0.0343	-0.0402	-0.0409	(0.020)	(0.021)	$-0.100^{-0.1}$
Completed animomy asheal	(0.019)	(0.019) 0.0248***	(0.019)	(0.020)	(0.021)	0.021)
Completed primary school		(0,000)	(0,000)		(0.0393)	$(0.0380^{-1.1})$
Log of par capita amanditura		(0.009)	(0.009)		(0.012)	0.00364
Log of per capita experiation			(0.005 + 1)			(0.00504
Pagrossion Wold shi squared	/31 13	111 97	(0.005)	690.61	701 42	695 54
Pseudo R squared	0 1184	0 1247	0 1226	0 1438	0 1463	0 1471
Observations	5886	5881	5818	6813	6800	6678
Panel F: dependent variable (without pro	blem of IADL	3001	5010	 0015	0007	0070
CSES Index	-0.0832***	, -0.0655***	-0.0633***	-0.135***	-0.106***	-0.108***
COLO INGCA	(0.021)	(0.022)	(0.022)	(0.023)	(0.024)	(0.024)
Completed primary school	(0.0642***	0.0610***	()	0.0948***	0.0923***
completed printing sentour		(0.010)	(0.010)		(0.014)	(0.014)
Log of per capita expenditure		(0.0113**		(0.0107*
208 of per ouplin experiature			(0.005)			(0.006)
Regression Wald chi squared	562.63	603.32	598.96	762.15	802.99	774.13
Pseudo R-souared	0.126	0.1337	0.135	0.1202	0.1275	0.1243
Observations	6,181	6,176	0.135	6,901	6,897	6,708

Notes: All regressions include controls for age, number of living children, marital status, hukou status and location dummies, survey month. Robust standard errors in parentheses. *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

		Male (Probit marginal	l effect)	
Variables	Measure of good health	Disable	With at one Chronic Disease	Without any difficulty of ADL	Without any difficulty of IADL
CSES index	-0.0925***	0.0576**	0.0649*	-0.0448**	-0.0667**
Completed primary school	(0.028) 0.0671*** (0.012)	(0.028) -0.0708*** (0.012)	(0.033) -0.0208 (0.015)	(0.022) 0.0346*** (0.010)	(0.026) 0.0577*** (0.011)
Log of per capita expenditure	0.00428	-0.0168**	0.0293***	0.00638	0.0143**
Mother is literate	0.00934	0.0263	0.0087	0.000281	0.022
Father is literate	(0.021) 0.0173 (0.012)	(0.020) 0.00481 (0.012)	(0.024) -0.0123 (0.015)	(0.017) 0.00764 (0.010)	(0.021) 0.00637 (0.011)
Mother's main work is farming	(0.012) 0.032 (0.033)	(0.012) -0.0374 (0.033)	(0.013) 0.0224 (0.038)	-0.0211	-0.0316 (0.032)
Father's main work is farming	0.00839 (0.019)	0.0238 (0.019)	-0.0101 (0.023)	-0.00695 (0.015)	-0.00185 (0.018)
Regression Wald chi squared	335.91	401.1	412.61	391.1	462
Pseudo R-squared	0.832	0.0998	0.072	0.1359	0.1345
Joint F-test of parental background variables	3.8	4.28	0.96	2.78	3.97
Observations	4,691	4,645	4,778	4,381	4,619

Table 3.4 Effects of CSES on Middle and aged people's health, controlling for parental backgrou	nd
---	----

Variables	Female (Probit marginal effect)				
CSES index	-0.179***	0.0567**	0.116***	-0.0900***	-0.0908***
	(0.030)	(0.025)	(0.031)	(0.025)	(0.029)
Completed primary school	0.0652***	-0.0384***	-0.00706	0.0212	0.0820***
	(0.017)	(0.015)	(0.017)	(0.014)	(0.017)
Log of per capita expenditure	-0.00968	-0.0234***	0.0223***	0.00307	0.00627
	(0.007)	(0.006)	(0.008)	(0.006)	(0.007)
Mother is literate	0.00771	-0.00262	-0.0331	0.0153	0.00356
	(0.022)	(0.018)	(0.021)	(0.019)	(0.021)
Father is literate	0.00413	0.00592	-0.0129	-0.0014	0.011
	(0.013)	(0.010)	(0.014)	(0.010)	(0.012)
Mother's main work is farming	-0.0426	-0.0522**	-0.0573*	-0.0355	0.0323
	(0.035)	(0.027)	(0.034)	(0.031)	(0.033)
Father's main work is farming	0.0218	0.0263	-0.00448	0.000168	-0.0502***
	(0.020)	(0.017)	(0.020)	(0.016)	(0.019)
Regression Wald chi squared	5,112	4,882	5,141	4,918	5,003
Pseudo R-squared	0.0868	0.1256	0.083	0.1469	0.1311
Joint F-test of parental background variables	2.35	5.28	8.05*	1.77	8.89*
Observations	5017	4794	5046	4772	4890

Notes: All regressions include controls for age, the number of living children, marital status, Hukou status and location dummies, survey month. Robust standard errors in parentheses. *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

		Men			Women	
	Eq. (3)	Eq. (4)	Eq. (5)	Eq. (3)	Eq. (4)	Eq. (5)
Panel A: dependent varia	ble (alternativ	e measure of g	good health stat	tus)		
CSES INDEX	-0.0944***	-0.0790***	-0.0746***	-0.174***	-0.157***	-0.152***
	(0.027)	(0.027)	(0.027)	(0.022)	(0.023)	(0.023)
Completed primary sch	ool	0.0574***	0.0537***		0.0457***	0.0439***
		(0.012)	(0.013)		(0.012)	(0.013)
Log of per capita expen	nditure		0.0199***			0.00215
			(0.007)			(0.006)
Regression Wald	491.98	512.78	508.74	517.22	534.08	528.52
ch1_squared	0.0704	0.0726	0.0729	0.0707	0.0014	0.0922
Observations	6.0704	6 253	0.0738	0.0797	0.0814	0.0822
Den el Re den en dent menio	0,238	0,233	0,175	0,938	0,933	0010
Panel B: dependent varia	Die (number o		1ses)	0 511***	0 407***	0 500***
CSES INDEX	0.238^{***}	0.223^{****}	0.250^{***}	(0.0765)	(0.497^{***})	0.522^{***}
Completed primary	(0.0788)	(0.0799)	(0.0807)	(0.0703)	(0.0779)	(0.0787)
school		-0.0417	-0.0683*		-0.0428	-0.0790*
T C L		(0.0370)	(0.0376)		(0.0428)	(0.0437)
Log of per capita expenditure			0.117***			0.119***
1			(0.0211)			(0.0199)
Regression F-test	7.05	7.01	7.06	9.70***	9.62***	9.50***
R-squared	0.1085	0.109	0.112	0.140	0.140	0.143
Observations	6,222	6,217	6,135	6,808	6,804	6,673
Panel C: dependent varia	ble (number o	f ADL proble	ms)			
CSES INDEX	0.112***	0.0905**	0.0905**	0.152***	0.148***	0.149***
	(0.0433)	(0.0436)	(0.0441)	(0.0470)	(0.0479)	(0.0485)
Completed primary school		-0.0793***	-0.0791***		-0.0124	-0.0148
501001		(0.0202)	(0.0209)		(0.0242)	(0.0254)
Log of per capita			-0.00654			0.00683
enpenance -			(0.0146)			(0.0133)
Regression F-test	3.17	3.12	3.06	4.68***	9.69***	9.64***
R-squared	0.067	0.069	0.069	0.100	0.100	0.101
Observations	6,204	6,199	6,122	6,884	6,880	6,746
Panel D: dependent varia	ble (number o	f IADL proble	ems)			
CSES INDEX	0.120***	0.0873*	0.0774*	0.277***	0.237***	0.231***
	(0.0461)	(0.0463)	(0.0466)	(0.0526)	(0.0535)	(0.0542)
Completed primary		-0.117***	-0.116***		-0.112***	-0.109***
School		(0.0209)	(0.0211)		(0.0273)	(0.0281)
Log of per capita expenditure			-0.0184			-0.0112
en pendicare			(0.0147)			(0.0153)
Regression F-test	3.98	4.1	4.04	6.50***	6.61***	6.32***
R-squared	0.083	0.087	0.089	0.114	0.116	0.118
Observations	6,241	6,236	6,158	6,924	6,920	6,787

 Table 3.5
 Robustness checks (Changed dependent variables)

Panel E: dependent variable (sleeping time)

(IIIIe)						
CSES INDEX	-0.433*** (0.121)	-0.407*** (0.123)	-0.391*** (0.124)	-0.504*** (0.117)	-0.438*** (0.120)	-0.458*** (0.122)
Completed primary school		0.0887	0.0937		0.184***	0.203***
		(0.0568)	(0.0578)		(0.0638)	(0.0656)
Log of per capita expenditure			-0.00258			-0.0549*
1			(0.0339)			(0.0329)
Regression F-test	3.62	3.64	3.63	4.70***	4.79**	4.77***
R-squared	0.070	0.070	0.071	0.086	0.087	0.088
Observations	5,792	5,791	5,718	6,634	6,632	6,503
Panel F: dependent varia	able (height)					
CSES INDEX	-2.192	-1.912	-1.907	-0.961**	-0.570	-0.450
	(1.660)	(1.672)	(1.715)	(0.436)	(0.444)	(0.447)
Completed primary school		1.018	1.047		1.182***	0.982***
		(0.981)	(1.030)		(0.227)	(0.228)
Log of per capita expenditure			0.0231			0.626***
-			(0.431)			(0.110)
Regression F-test	1.16			10.99***	11.31***	11.73***
R-squared	0.040	0.040	0.040	0.167	0.170	0.177
Observations	4,435	4,432	4,377	5,071	5,070	4,971

Notes: All regressions include controls for age, the number of living children, marital status, Hukou status and location dummies, survey month. Robust standard errors in parentheses. *** p<0.01, ** p<0.05, * p<0.1

JIE PENG

Lasted updated: 4/17/2017

Department of Economics Lehigh University 621 Taylor Street, Bethlehem, PA 18015 (518) 779-3458 (mobile) jip212@lehigh.edu

Desired Research and Teaching Fields

Primary:	Health Economics, Labor Economics
Secondary:	Applied Econometrics, Applied Microeconomics, Public Health

Degrees

Ph.D.	Economics, Lehigh University, May 2017.
M.B.A.	Information Management Concentration, Robert Morris University, May 2012.
B.S.	Management (minored in Journalism), Xi'an Jiao Tong University, China, July 2004.

Dissertation

Title:	Three Essays on Health Economics
Committee:	Muzhe Yang (Chair), Seth Richards-Shubik, Mary E. Deily, and Yang Wang

Research Papers

- 1. Jie Peng., "Manipulation of Birth Timing and Its Impact on Health at Birth," Job Market Paper.
- 2. Jie Peng., "How Does Retirement Affect Health? Evidence from Urban People in China," working paper.
- 3. Jie Peng., "The Effects of Childhood Socioeconomic Status on Health Outcomes of Mid-Aged and the Elderly in China: Evidence from the CHARLS National Baseline Survey and Health History Survey" work in progress.
- 4. Xiao Meng, <u>Jie Peng</u>., Li Zeng, "Long Hours of Studying, Distress, and Depression," work in progress.

Research Experience

Department of Economics, Lehigh University, Fall 2016 Prof. Muzhe Yang, Lehigh University, Summer 2014 Prof. Darlene M. Motley, Robert Morris University, Fall 2011

Undergraduate Research Assistant: Prof. Shaochuan Cheng, Xi'an Jiaotong University, 2003–2004

Teaching Experience (at Lehigh University)

Instructor: Statistical Methods, Summer 2015, Summer 2016

Teaching Assistant:

Supply Chain Management, Spring 2015, Fall 2015, Spring 2016 Principle of Economics, Spring 2013, Summer 2013, Fall 2013, Spring 2014, Summer 2014, Fall 2014, Spring 2017

Conference Presentations and Participation

- The 6th Biennial Conference of the American Society of Health Economists, Presenter, University of Pennsylvania, Philadelphia, PA, June 2016.
- The 42nd Eastern Economic Association Annual Conference, Presenter, Discussant, Washington DC., February 2016.
- Summer Institute of the National Bureau of Economic Research: Attendee, Cambridge, MA, July 2014.
- Teacher Development Program, Participant, Lehigh University, Bethlehem, PA, 2013–2014.

Honors and Awards

- Teaching Assistant of the Year (one of the three recipients), Lehigh University, Spring 2015
- Dean's Scholar Award, Robert Morris University, Fall 2010–Spring 2012

Skills

Computer skills: Stata, SAS, SPSS, R, MATLAB, Excel with VBA, SQL, Tableau and LaTeX

Language: English (proficient), Chinese (native)

References

Muzhe Yang

Associate Professor, Department of Economics, Lehigh University 621 Taylor Street, Bethlehem, PA 18015 (610) 758-4962, muzheyang@lehigh.edu

Seth Richards-Shubik

Assistante Professor, Department of Economics, Lehigh University Faculty Research Fellow, National Bureau of Economic Research 621 Taylor Street, Bethlehem, PA 18015 (610) 758-6243, sethrs@lehigh.edu

Frank R. Gunter (Teaching)

Professor, Department of Economics, Lehigh University 621 Taylor Street, Bethlehem, PA 18015 (610) 758-4540, frg2@lehigh.edu